IDAHO MANUFACTURED HOME INSTALLATION STANDARD



January 1, 2004 Edition

State of Idaho Division of Building Safety Manufactured Housing Section

Idaho Manufactured Housing Association

.

IDAHO MANUFACTURED HOME INSTALLATION STANDARD

Developed cooperatively by the

STATE OF IDAHO DIVISION OF BUILDING SAFETY MANUFACTURED HOUSING SECTION 1090 East Watertower St. MERIDIAN, IDAHO 83642

and the

IDAHO MANUFACTURED HOUSING ASSOCIATION P.O. BOX 8605 BOISE, IDAHO 83707

January 1, 2004 Edition

Copies of this standard may be obtained from the Idaho Manufactured Housing Association.

A current copy of this standard is also on file and can be reviewed or obtained from the Office of the Idaho Division of Building Safety.

i

ii

.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

Dave Munroe	Administrator	State of Idaho, Division of Building Safety
Gub Mix	Executive Director	Idaho Manufactured Housing Association

MANUFACTURED HOUSING INSTALLATION COMMITTEE

Frank Eld	Chairman	F.W. Eld & Co.
Bruce Castoe	Installer	B & L Enterprises
Ken Nash	EngineeringManager	Nashua Homes of Idaho, Inc.
Jack Rayne	Building Bureau Chief	State of Idaho, Division of Building Safety
Todd Ritter	Dealer	Ranch Homes
Doug Strunk	Supplier	TJT Inc.
Larry Zeckman	Dealer	Treasure Valley Homes

CONSULTANTS

.

Dean Briggs	Engineer	Briggs Engineering
Gerald Teal	Architect	Teal-Whitworth Architects

STANDARD DEVELOPMENT AND PREPARATION

Frank Eld	Text Writing	F.W. Eld & Co.
Gerald Teal	Illustrations	Teal-Whitworth Architects
MacArthur Eld	Editing, Manuscript Preparation, Drawing Revisions	

SPECIAL ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

Patrick Lewis	Program Specialist	State of Oregon, Building Codes Division
Gary Malmen	Chief	State of Idaho, Electrical Bureau
Joe Meyer	Retired Bureau Chief	State of Idaho, Plumbing Bureau

Fleetwood Enterprises, Champion Enterprises, Redman Homes, Fuqua Homes, Silvercrest, Marlette Homes, Cavco Industries

.

LIST	FOF FIGURES	V
	PTER 1 [ERAL	1
000.	LEGAL AUTHORITY	l
001.	TITLE AND SCOPE	l
002.	WRITTEN INTERPRETATIONS	l
003.	ADMINISTRATIVE APPEALS.	l
004.	MINIMUM	l
005.	FIGURES	l
006.	LICENSING	l
	PTER 2 MITS AND INSPECTIONS	3
201.	PERMITS.301. Installation and Alteration Permits302. Alterations.303. Multiple Permits304. Fees.3	333
202.	PLAN REVIEWS.	
203.	INSPECTIONS. 3 01. Local. 3 02. State. 3 03. Notification 3 04. Installer. 3	3
204.	INSPECTION CRITERIA. 3 01. Site Inspection. 3 02. Installation Inspection 4 03. Utilities Inspection 4	}

•

٠

TABLE OF CONTENTS

	PTEI [ERA]	R 3 L INSTALLATION STANDARDS	7
201	CEN	ERAL	7
501.		Content	
	01.		
	02.	Installation Standard.	
	03.	Snow Loads.	
	04.	Unique Installations	
	05.	Manufacturer's Installation Instructions	
	06.	Unusual Installations	
	07.	Basic Requirement	
	08.	Chassis Removal	
	09.	Underfloor Ventilation	
	10.	Separation From Ground	9
	11.	Close Up	9
	12.	Compliance	9
	13.	Approval.	9
	14.	Temporary Placement	9
302.	SITE	PREPARATION	9
	01.	Suitability of Site	9
	02.	Unforeseen Factors.	9
	03.	Grading	0
	04.	Erosion	
	05.	Site	
	06.	Frost Line	
	07.	Vapor Retarder	
303.	Λ DDI	ROVED INSTALLATION MATERIALS AND COMPONENTS	n
505.	01.	Component and Materials Specifications	
	01.	Testing	
	02.	1 esting	I
304.		RIAGE LINE CONNECTIONS 1	1
	01.	General	1
	02.	Shimming 1	1
	03.	Ridge Beam Connections 1	1
	04.	Floor Connections 1	1
	05.	End Wall and Interior Wall Connections 1	3
	06.	Lag Bolts	3
	07.	Sealing	
	08.	Patching	

.

305.	FLOC	DD RESISTANCE	3
	01.	Location	3
	02.	Installation	3
		Elevation	
		Underfloor Enclosures	
	01.		5
306.	EGRE	ESS REQUIREMENTS 1	4
	01.	Egress	4
	02.	Inspection Approval 1	4
	03.	Stairs	5
		Permanent Construction Requirements 1	
	PTER	A D SET INSTALLATION STANDARDS 1	7
SIA	NDAN	D SET INSTALLATION STANDARDS	'
401.	GENE	ERAL 1	7
	01.	Content	7
	02.	Frost Line	7
402.		OVED INSTALLATION MATERIALS AND COMPONENTS 1	
		Footings 1	
		Block Piers	
	03.	Block Pier Caps	9
	04.	Block Pier Shims 2	1
	05.	Block Pier Wedges	1
	06.	Prefabricated Piers	1
	07.	Other piers	1
		Component and Materials Specifications 2	
		Testing	
		C	
403		ALLATION SUPPORT REQUIREMENTS	
		Main Frame Supports	
		Perimeter Supports	
		Marriage Line Supports	
		Table 400-A	6
	04.	Height of Installation	7
404.	ANCI	HORING	7
404.		Anchoring	
		Loads	
		Installation Instructions	
	04.	Testing	ō

.

•

	05.	Ties	28
	06.	Spacing.	29
	07.	Certification	
	08.	Alternate anchoring systems	29
CHA	PTE	R 5	
PER	MAN	ENT FOUNDATION INSTALLATION STANDARDS.	31
501.	GEN	ERAL	31
	01.	Content	31
	02.	Frost Line	31
502.	APP	ROVED INSTALLATION MATERIALS AND COMPONENTS.	31
	01.	Footings	31
	02.	Block Piers.	33
	03.	Block Pier Caps	33
	04.	Block Pier Shims	
	05.	Block Pier Wedges.	
	06.	Prefabricated Piers	34
	07.	Other piers	34
503.	INST	CALLATION SUPPORT REQUIREMENTS. 3	34
	01.	Main Frame Supports.	34
	02.	Perimeter Supports.	35
	03.	Marriage Line Supports	
		Table 500-A	37
	04.	Height of Installation	38
504.	PERI	MANENT FOUNDATIONS.	38
	01.	Permanent Foundation.	38
	02.	Foundations for Existing Home	14
	03.	Basement Perimeter Support Foundation.	
	04.	Grading	
	05.	Drainage	16
	06.	Real Property Designation	46
	07.	Permits and Inspections 4	
506.	ANC	HORING 4	16
	01.		16
	02.	Loads	16
	03.	Ties	17
	04.		47
	05.	Certification	17

TABLE OF CONTENTS

	06.	Alternate anchoring systems	47
	APTER CTRI	R 6 CAL CONNECTIONS	49
601.	GEN	ERAL	49
	01.	Installation.	
602.	ELEC 01.	CTRICAL FEEDER CONNECTIONS.	
603.	SERV 01. 02.	VICE EQUIPMENT CONNECTION. Service Equipment on Manufactured Home Service Clearances	49
604.	ELEC 01. 02.	CTRICAL CROSSOVER CONNECTIONS.	49
605.	ELEO 01. 02.	CTRICAL EQUIPMENT Shipped Loose Equipment Bonding Strap Removal	51
606.	ELEC 01.	CTRICAL TESTING	
	PTEF MBIN	R 7 IG CONNECTIONS	53
701.	01. 02. 03.	ERAL. Connections. Installer. Location. Permits.	53 53
702.	SHIP 01.	-LOOSE PLUMBING.	53 53
703.	WAT 01. 02. 03. 04.	ER CONNECTIONS. Water Connections. Material. Water Valve Access. Water Utility Size	53 54

•

•

•

 01. Drain Connection	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	56 56 57 57 58 59
 705. PLUMBING ASSEMBLY. 706. PLUMBING TESTS. 01. Water Test. 	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	56 57 57 58 59
706. PLUMBING TESTS. 01. Water Test.	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	57 57 58 59
706. PLUMBING TESTS. 01. Water Test.	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	57 57 58 59
01. Water Test	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	57 58 59
01. Water Test	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	57 58 59
	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	58 59
CHAPTER 8		
MECHANICAL CONNECTIONS.	• • • • • •	
801. GENERAL		59
01. Permits		59
02. Installations		59
802. MECHANICAL EQUIPMENT.		59
01. Original Installations		
02. After Market Installations.		59
03. Equipment Support		59
04. Prohibited Installations		
05. Condensation Drains	• • • • • •	59
803. CROSSOVER DUCTS.		59
01. General.		59
02. Crossover Ducts	• • • • • •	59
804. APPLIANCE VENTING		62
01. Venting		62
02. Dryer Exhaust Vents.	• • • • • •	62
CHAPTER 9		
ACCESSORY BUILDINGS AND STRUCTURES.	•••••	65
901. GENERAL		65
01. Standards		
902. UNDERFLOOR ENCLOSURES.		65
01. Requirement.		
02. Skirting		
03. Perimeter Foundations.		

903.	903. UNDERFLOOR VENTILATION		
	01. Requ	uirement	65
	-		
904.	UNDERFI	LOOR ACCESS.	67
		uirement	
	-	ting Access	
		ndations and Ground Level Access	
		or Access.	
		rway Access	
905.	CARPOR	TS & AWNINGS	68
		essories.	
		Built	
		abricated.	
		dows and Doors.	
		losure.	
		l Support	
		Attachment	
		f Support	
	00. KUUI	t Support	09
006	PORCHES	5	60
900.		essory	
		Supportive	
		e	
	03. Code	5	09
907.	ATTACH	ED GARAGES	60
<i>J</i> 07.		essory.	
		Supportive	
		e	
		uration	
	04. Sepa		09
908	RAMADA	۸S	72
<i>y</i> 00 .		essory	
		rance.	
		Supportive	
		osures.	
		nneys and Flues	
		ss and Exit.	
	oo. Egre	55 and Lan	12
000	ACCESS A	& EGRESS	72
JUJ.		uirement.	
	-	ructions.	
	02. Obst	140410115	12

4

•

	03.	Enclosed Exit Doors.	72
	04.	Original Exit Door.	
	05.	Prohibited Construction.	
910.	DEC	KS, PORCHES, LANDINGS, STAIRS, RAMPS & GUARDRAILS	
	01.	Construction Standard.	73
	02.	Attachment to Manufactured Home.	73
	03.	Required Installations	73
	DTE	D 10	
	PTE	ODUCING APPLIANCES	75
пĿА			15
1001	GEN	ERAL	75
1001	01.	Listing Requirement	
	02.	Installation Instructions	
	03.	Accessibility	
	03.	Clearance.	
	04.	Other Appliances	
	05. 06.	Operating Instructions.	
	00.		15
1002	RAN	IGES & DRYERS	75
1002	01.	Listed Standards.	
	02.	Clearances.	
	03.	Dryer Exhaust.	
	04.	Range Exhaust Vents.	
	04.	Range Lanaust Vents.	15
1003	. FUR	NACES, GAS STOVES, WATER HEATERS, & GAS FIREPLACES	76
	01.	Appliance Listing	
	02.	Installation.	
	03.	Combustion Air.	
	04.	Flue Listing	
	05.	Appliance Compartment	
	06.	Securement.	
1004	. SOL	ID FUEL BURNING FIREPLACES & STOVES	77
	01.	Listing Standard.	76
	02.	Minimum Stove Construction Requirements	76
	03.	Labeling	
	04.	Installation.	77
1005	DEL		
1005		LET FIRED APPLIANCES.	
	01.	Installations	77

DEFINITIONS.	81
ACRONYMS AND ABBREVIATIONS	86
SUBJECT INDEX	87
FIGURE INDEX	91
SUPPLEMENTAL INFORMATION NOT A PART OF THE STANDARD Local Government Contacts	e 1

This page intentionally blank

.

,

-

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 301.1	Standard Set	. 8
Figure 301.2	Permanent Foundation Set.	. 8
Figure 304.1	Ridge Beam Bolt Connection	12
Figure 304.2	Floor Connection w/ Lag Screw	12
Figure 304.3	Floor Connection w/ Clips	
Figure 304.4	Interior Wall Connections	
Figure 304.5	End Wall Connections	12
Figure 306.1	Stairs.	14
Figure 402.1	Precast Concrete Pier Pad.	18
Figure 402.2	Poured Concrete Pier Pad.	18
Figure 402.3	Double Layer Wood Pier Pad.	18
Figure 402.4	Single Layer Wood Pier Pad.	18
Figure 402.5	Wood Pier Pad.	18
Figure 402.6.	Continuous Concrete Footing.	18
Figure 402.7	Typical Concrete Block Pier.	20
Figure 402.8	Typical Double Stack Concrete Block Pier.	20
Figure 402.9	Typical Block Pier Detail	20
Figure 402.10	Typical Prefabricated Pier	20
Figure 403.1	Support System.	22
Figure 403.2	Perimeter Pier w/ Transverse Joists	24
Figure 403.3	Perimeter Pier w/ Longitudinal Joists	24
Figure 403.4	512 Sq. In. Pier Pad	24
Figure 403.5	1024 Sq. In. Pier Pad	24
Figure 406.1	Frame Tie Down Detail	
Figure 406.2	Main Frame Tie Down Strap Connection	
Figure 502.1	Precast Concrete Pier Pad.	
Figure 502.2	Poured Concrete Pier Pad.	31
Figure 502.3	Typical Concrete Block Pier.	
Figure 502.4	Typical Double Stack Concrete Block Pier.	
Figure 502.5	Typical Block Pier Detail	32
Figure 502.6	Typical Prefabricated Pier	
Figure 503.1	Support System	22
Figure 504.1A	Poured Concrete Permanent Foundation.	
Figure 504.1B	8" x 8" x 16" Concrete Block Permanent Foundation	
Figure 504.1C	Pressure Treated Wood Permanent Foundation.	
Figure 504.2A		
Figure 504.2B	2001011	40
Figure 504.3A		42
Figure 504.3B		
Figure 504.3C	Foundation Elevation Detail	
Figure 504.4A	Cross Section Through Basement.	
Figure 504.4B	Basement Foundation Plan	
Figure 505.1	Main Frame Tie Down Strap Connection	47

÷

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 603.1	Service Conductor Clearances Underground Feeder.	50
Figure 605.1	Ship-Loose Light Installation	50
Figure 605.2	Ship-Loose Fan Installation	
Figure 703.1	Concealed Water Crossover Connection.	55
Figure 703.2	Exposed Water Crossover Connection.	55
Figure 704.1	Drain Line Connection	55
Figure 802.1	Mechanical Equipment Support	60
Figure 803.1	Crossover Duct Connection.	
Figure 804.1	Attached Garage Mechanical Vents	63
Figure 804.2	Dryer Duct Installation	63
Figure 902.1	Underfloor Enclosures.	66
Figure 902.2	Typical Recessed Porch Detail	66
Figure 905.1	Carport Connection.	
Figure 906.1	Porch Installation.	70
Figure 907.1	Attached Garage	
Figure 908.1	Ramada Installation.	71
Figure 1004.1	Wood Stove Installation.	78
Figure 1005.1	Sidewall Ventilation Termination	

.

Chapter 1 GENERAL

100. LEGAL AUTHORITY.

In accordance with Section 44-2201(2), Idaho Code, the Idaho Division of Building Safety (herein referred to as Division) is authorized to promulgate rules specifying standardized installation instructions for manufactured homes. These rules constitute a preemptive statewide standard and no other code, standard, or regulation shall be used regarding the installation of manufactured homes, except as provided for in Subsection 301.04 and Subsection 304.03.b.

101. TITLE AND SCOPE.

These rules shall be cited as the "Idaho Manufactured Home Installation Standard" or as "IMHIS." These rules apply to persons engaged in the business of manufacturing, selling, siting, installing, servicing, repairing, altering, or preparing for transport (commonly called 'tear down'), manufactured homes in the state of Idaho. Within this standard the phrase "manufactured home" includes mobile home.

102. WRITTEN INTERPRETATIONS.

There are no written statements which pertain to the interpretation of these standards.

103. ADMINISTRATIVE APPEALS.

There are no provisions for administrative appeal of the requirements outlined herein.

104. MINIMUM STANDARDS.

This standard provides minimum statewide standards for the safety of the consumer, general public, and the owners and occupants of manufactured homes regulated by this standard. This standard may be exceeded by a homeowner, contractor, or dealer, but no jurisdiction shall require a person to exceed this standard, except as permitted by Section 67-6509A, Idaho Code, regarding siting within residential areas.

105. FIGURES.

Every figure used in this standard pertains specifically to the Section(s) or Subsection(s) which references it. Figures will not show every method described by the narrative in the referencing Section or Subsection. They are intended to aid the user of this standard by describing requirements visually of the referencing Section or Subsection. The requirements that are narratively prescribed in the referencing Section or Subsection must be complied with regardless of the specific details which may be shown in the figures. An alternative configuration, design, or technique, which can be shown to comply with the narratively prescribed requirements will be acceptable. Also, an alternative configuration, design, or technique, which can be shown by engineering calculation or demonstrated by experience or testing to meet or exceed the requirements of the associated Section or Subsection, and which is approved by the Manufactured Division and the Home Installation Committee, may be acceptable.

106. LICENSING.

Pursuant to Title 44, Chapter 21, Idaho Code, the regulation and control of those persons engaged in the business of manufacturing, selling, installing, servicing, or preparing for transport (commonly called 'tear down'), manufactured homes is necessary to protect the health and safety of the citizens of Idaho. To that end, it shall be unlawful for any person to engage in business as a manufacturer of manufactured homes, a manufactured home dealer. manufactured home broker. manufactured home installer, manufactured home service company or a manufactured home salesman without being duly licensed as provided for in IDAPA 07.03.11. "Rules Manufactured/Mobile Governing Home

Chapter 1

٠

۲

Licensing," Division of Building Safety, IDAPA 07.03.11.

107. -- 199. RESERVED.

Chapter 2 PERMITS AND INSPECTIONS

201. PERMITS.

01. Installation and Alteration Permits. As required by Title 44, Chapter 22, Idaho Code, permits shall be obtained, using application forms furnished by the authority having jurisdiction, before installing a manufactured home on a building site or in a park. This includes manufactured homes set up for display in manufactured home parks, mobile home parks, subdivisions, and residential lots, and that are occupied on a sales lot.

a. **Exception**: Installation permits are not required for unoccupied manufactured homes which are temporarily displayed on a sales lot or are in storage.

02. Alterations. No alteration may be made by a dealer or installer which takes a new manufactured home out of compliance with HUD approved designs. No alteration may be done to a new manufactured home without written approval by the manufacturer and an inspection by the Division of Building Safety.

03. **Multiple Permits**. Multiple permits may be required by the authority having jurisdiction when the proposed work involves two (2) or more of the following code areas: installation, structural, electrical, plumbing, or mechanical. Permits are to be obtained prior to the start of proposed work.

04. **Fees**. Permit fees shall be those established by the authority having jurisdiction.

202. PLAN REVIEWS.

01. **Plans**. The authority having jurisdiction may require plans to be submitted before installing a manufactured home and/or constructing additions thereto. a. Plans shall be of sufficient clarity to indicate the nature and extent of the work proposed.

203. INSPECTIONS.

01. Local. Pursuant to Section 44-2202, Idaho Code, all local jurisdictions which have adopted a building code shall issue permits and inspect all manufactured/mobile home installations for the purpose of determining compliance with this standard.

02. State. All electrical and plumbing connections shall be inspected by the state or authorized local authority having jurisdiction.

03. Notification. Persons involved in doing work shall notify the responsible inspecting agency and that agency shall perform requested inspections within a reasonable time.

04. **Installer**. All installations shall be inspected by a licensed installer or a responsible managing employee (RME) and a copy of such inspection records, using a Division approved form, shall be provided to the homeowner upon completion of the inspection.

204. INSPECTION CRITERIA.

01. Site Inspection. It is recommended a "site inspection" be performed by the dealer or his representative and the customer prior to the installation of the manufactured home to verify that:

a. All required installation, structural, and plumbing, permits have been obtained;

b. Minimum setback requirements are being complied with;

c. Vegetation has been removed from all areas that will be covered by the home, accessory structures, or concrete;

d. The site has been properly prepared for the home installation.

e. All concrete footings and foundations have been installed in compliance with this standard;

f. Site grading and drainage work have been completed in compliance with this standard; and

g. All aspects of construction which are affected by roof load specifications have been constructed in compliance with this standard using the locally specified roof loads.

02. Installation Inspection. An installation inspection shall be performed by both the local authority having jurisdiction and the licensed installer or responsible managing employee (RME). The inspectors should verify that all the following items, as applicable for the specific installation, have been obtained. provided, constructed. or installed in compliance with this standard and the requirements of the local authority having jurisdiction.

- a. Applicable permits.
- b. Footings.
- c. Foundations.
- d. Vapor barrier.

e. Footings, particularly with respect to size and spacing.

f. Piers, particularly with respect to type, size, and spacing.

g. Multi-section connections.

h. Weather stripping and weather seals installed on-site.

i. Exposed structural connections.

- j. Tie-down attachments.
- k. Skirting or permanent foundation.
- 1. Underfloor access provisions.
- m. Underfloor ventilation provisions.
- n. Stairs.
- o. Site grading and drainage.
- p. Site installed exterior doors.

q. Dryer exhaust ducted through skirting or foundation.

r. Heat tape and pipe insulation.

s. Duct crossovers, to ensure they have been installed in compliance with this standard and the duct manufacturer's instructions.

t. Flue, chimney, and vents, particularly with respect to material, size, clearance, connections, and terminations.

u. Factory installed smoke detectors.

v. Wood stoves.

03. Utilities Inspection. A utilities inspection shall be conducted by State Plumbing and Electrical Inspectors or the local authority having jurisdiction. The inspectors should verify that all the following items, as applicable for the specific installation, have been obtained. provided, constructed. installed or in standard compliance with this and the requirements of the local authority having jurisdiction.

- a. Plumbing connections.
- b. Shutoff valves.

- c. Water supply utility connection.
- d. Sewer or septic pipe connection.
- e. Fuel gas piping.
- f. Electrical connections.

g. Electrical service, particularly with respect to type, size, and workmanship.

h. Air conditioning.

i. After market electrical or plumbing equipment.

205. -- 299. RESERVED.

This page intentionally blank

Chapter 3 GENERAL INSTALLATION STANDARDS

301. GENERAL.

There are two basic types of installations standard set and permanent foundation set. See Figures 301.1 and 301.2. This Chapter prescribes the general installation requirements which apply to both types. Requirements that specifically apply to standard set homes are prescribed in Chapter 4. Requirements that specifically apply to homes set on permanent foundations are prescribed in Chapter 5. To facilitate the use of this standard, detailed support requirements which are applicable to both types of installations are prescribed in both sections. All design calculations upon which the requirements in Chapters 3, 4, and 5 are based, have been reviewed by an Idaho Registered Professional Engineer for compliance with the Idaho adopted 2000 International Building Code (IBC) (effective January 1, 2003).

01. **Content**: This Chapter prescribes requirements for:

a. The siting, and design of manufactured homes;

b. Joining the sections of multi-section homes;

- c. Flood resistance; and
- d. Access and egress.

The requirements for installation and tie down anchoring are prescribed in Chapters 4 and 5.

02. Installation Standard. The siting and installation requirements contained in this standard are based on a roof live load of thirty to one hundred twenty pounds per square foot (30 to 120 psf), a roof dead load of ten to eighteen pounds per square foot (10 to 18 psf), and a soil bearing capacity of one thousand five hundred pounds per square foot (1,500 psf).

All manufactured homes shall be installed to the minimum requirements of this standard.

a. Manufacturers' installation instructions may be used where specifically permitted in Subsections 301.04, 304.03.b, 403.03.b and 503.03.b.

b. Manufactured homes placed temporarily on display, or are in storage and not occupied or intended to be occupied, shall be temporarily placed according to the requirements of **Subsection 301.14**.

03. **Roof Snow Loads**. New manufactured homes sold in Idaho are required by HUD to be constructed to withstand a minimum of thirty pounds per square foot (30 psf) roof snow load. Some jurisdictions may require a higher roof snow load. The dealer shall verify that roof snow load requirements are being complied with before selling a home in a jurisdiction. Jurisdictions with a higher roof snow load requirement shall provide the dealer, installer, or customer with written notification, signed by the building official, of the site specific roof snow load requirement, prior to the issuance of an installation permit.

04. Unique Installations. Manufactured homes with unique installation requirements not specifically addressed in this standard shall be installed according to the manufacturer's installation instructions. However, the use of those instructions shall be limited to the specific aspects which are unique. Examples of unique hinged aspects are: rafters. installation perimeter floor frames, two storied homes, hinged eaves, add-on roofs, marriage line tie-downs, items identified in a HUD and DAPIA approved Alternate Construction (AC)



.

Letter, and those items specifically identified in twelve inches (12") from the top of the pier a Division interpretation.

05. Manufacturer's Installation Instructions. If the manufacturer's installation instructions have been used for any portion of the installation, as permitted by Subsection 301.04, a copy of those instructions shall be provided to the inspecting jurisdiction.

06. Unusual Installations. A person is allowed to design for unusual installations not provided for in this standard or in the manufacturer's installation instructions. However, prior written approval must be granted by the authority having jurisdiction. The jurisdiction may require an approved design by an Idaho Licensed Professional engineer.

07. Basic Requirement. Regardless of the type of installation system provided, it shall assure that the manufactured home has adequate support, a substantially level floor, and a flush floor connection at the marriage lines of multi-section manufactured homes.

08. Chassis Removal. Except for wheels, tires, axles, hitches, and transportation lights, no portion of a manufactured home chassis shall be removed before or after the manufactured home is installed. The chassis can be altered only according to the manufacturer's written instructions.

09. Underfloor Ventilation. Underfloor areas of all manufactured homes shall be enclosed and ventilated according to Sections 702 and 703 of this standard.

10. Separation From Ground. After installation and final grading of the site, the bottom edge of the exterior wall of the manufactured home must be at least six inches (6") above ground level and at least two inches (2") above any other surface where water might collect. The main frames shall be a minimum of

support pad.

11. Close Up. Multi-section manufactured homes shall be sealed at the marriage lines to resist the elements. Wall and roof close up shall be made with similar materials and installed according to the material manufacturer's installation instructions. Shipping fasteners shall be removed from the roof and the roof sealed.

12. Compliance. A manufactured home shall not be installed in a manner which takes the manufactured home out of compliance with federal manufactured state or home construction and safety standards.

13. Approval. Installations shall not be approved until all applicable provisions of this standard have been met, including but not limited to, site preparation, support system, structural connections, tie-down requirements, access and egress requirements, underfloor enclosures with ventilation and access, and all utility connections and crossovers.

14. **Temporary** Placement. When а manufactured home is placed temporarily in storage by a manufacturer, dealer. or distributor in excess of thirty (30) days, the owner shall assure the manufactured home is adequately supported at each corner and under each main frame beam by a minimum of four supports located within two feet (2') from each end and within eight feet (8') of the front and rear axle. The home shall be sealed to resist exposing the interior of the manufactured home to the elements of weather. When the home is to be set up in excess of 30 days for display, the owner shall assure the home is adequately supported by a minimum of main frame supports located within two feet (2') of each end and spaced a maximum of eight feet (8') on center. The perimeter shall be blocked at all doors and windows over forty-eight inches (48") wide, and at each corner. The marriage

line shall be supported at each ridge beam column, and sealed against the weather.

302. SITE PREPARATION.

01. Suitability of Site. Each site shall be suitable for its intended use and acceptable to the authority having jurisdiction based on this standard and local land use regulations. No person shall install a manufactured home on a site which is not in compliance with this Chapter.

02. Unforeseen Factors. When unforeseen factors are encountered (e.g., rock formation, high ground water levels, springs), corrective work shall be completed prior to installing the manufactured home.

03. Grading. Site grading and drainage shall provide:

a. Diversion of any surface water away from the manufactured home and accessory structures.

b. Sufficient site drainage to prevent standing water and soil saturation from becoming detrimental to structures and use of the site.

c. Finished grade away from the home's foundation or skirting at a minimum slope of five percent (5%) horizontally. See Figures 301.1 and 301.2.

d. Uncovered slabs, patios, or walks shall slope away from the home and structures in order to drain water away from the home and structures.

04. **Erosion**. Where erosion due to high runoff velocity threatens the manufactured home site, adequate grading, landscaping, or drainage systems shall be provided to protect the site from degradation.

05. Site. Manufactured home sites shall be natural undisturbed soils or controlled fills and shall be free of grass and other organic

material. All fill shall be engineered, compacted, and tested.

06. Vapor Retarder. The ground within the enclosed crawl space beneath everv manufactured home shall be covered with a six one-thousandths inch (.006") thick continuous black membrane sheeting vapor retarder installed according following to the requirements.

a. Membrane sheeting seams shall be overlapped by at least eight inches (8").

b. Edges of the membrane sheeting shall not extend beyond the perimeter of the manufactured home.

c. All holes, tears, and penetrations in the membrane sheeting shall be adequately sealed or patched with durable tape.

d. Underfloor membrane sheeting shall not be in contact with wood unless the wood is pressure treated lumber.

e. Black polyethylene membrane sheeting shall be installed over the ground. Clear sheeting may be installed under gravel or concrete.

f. When the manufactured home has a recessed entry, porch, or deck, and the floor in the recessed area is constructed of open decking, the membrane sheeting shall not be installed below the open decking floor.

303. APPROVED INSTALLATION MATERIALS AND COMPONENTS

01. Component and Materials Specifications. All installation components shall be designed for their intended use and shall comply with the following:

a. **Concrete Products**. All precast concrete pads, blocks, caps, and shims shall be equivalent to, or exceed, ASTM C-90-96 and constructed to be lightweight

with a blend of aggregates that conform to ASTM C-33 and ASTM C-331. Pumice and cinder block components shall not be used.

b. **Poured Concrete**. All poured in place concrete shall cure at least four days prior to the installation of the manufactured home and shall have a compressive strength of not less than two thousand five hundred pounds per square inch (2,500 psi) in twenty-eight (28) days.

c. Wood Products. All pressure treated wood shall be treated with preservative according to AWPA C22 and shall be identified as to conformance with such standard by an approved agency. Field treatment of cut ends of pressure treated wood is not allowed by this standard.

d. Wood-Polymer Composite Products. All wood-polymer composites shall comply with ASTM 790, ASTM 1037, ASTM D-1413, and AWPA E172.

02. **Testing**. All components of the support system shall be tested to their dead load plus superimposed live load equal to three times the required live load using the test procedures in 24 CFR 3280.401.

304. MARRIAGE LINE CONNECTIONS.

01. **General**. After all shipping and close-up material is removed, all sections of multi-section manufactured homes shall be secured to immobilize each section, allow for the transfer of required loads, and protect interior and enclosed spaces.

02. Shimming. Gaps from one-half inch (1/2") to one inch (1") between manufactured home sections shall be shimmed and sealed according to Subsection 304.07. Gaps greater than one inch (1") shall be corrected by the manufacturer. In no case shall the installer attempt to close gaps by tensioning the lag

bolts while joining the sections together. This procedure will destroy the truss and floor integrity.

03. **Ridge Beam Connections**. Ridge beams of multi-section manufactured homes shall be secured together either:

a. With three-eighths inch (3/8") diameter lag bolts with full penetration, with washers, and spaced equally along the length of the ridge beam at a maximum of twenty-four inches (24") on center and no more than forty-five (45) degrees from perpendicular. Lag bolts will be installed on both sides of the beam, offset approximately one-half of the spacing from each other. See Figure 304.1. All ridge beam lag bolts shall be installed in an area where there is solid ridge beam material between the manufactured home sections. Ridge beams shall be predrilled for lag bolts; or

b. With a connection system other than lag bolts which may be engineered by the manufacturer who shall supply the dealer and installer with complete installation instructions. Those instructions shall be in the manufactured home and the ridge beams shall be tagged to indicate an alternate system is required.

04. Floor Connections. Floors of multi-section manufactured homes shall be secured together. See Figures 304.2 and 304.3.

a. With three-eighths inch (3/8") diameter lag bolts with washers installed diagonally at forty-five (45) degrees or less through each section's rim joists installed in pairs or staggered, but not exceeding a maximum spacing of twenty-four inches (24") on center; or



b. With the manufacturer's installed mating devices bolted together with appropriately sized bolts and washers.

05. End Wall and Interior Wall Connections. All end wall studs and interior wall column supports shall be screwed together with four inch (4") long Number Eight (#8) screws spaced sixteen inches (16") on center. See Figures 304.4 and 304.5.

06. Lag bolts. Whenever lag bolts are used one-quarter inch (1/4") pilot holes shall first be drilled. The bolts shall be installed so as to provide full penetration of the lag bolt into both beams or joists.

07. Sealing. During installation, ioints between all sections shall be cleaned. Where the gap exceeds one-half inch (1/2") top or bottom it shall be filled with a shim. The joints shall then sealed with a weather stripping gasket material to limit heat loss and prevent air, moisture and other damaging infiltration. The gasket material shall be durable, non-porous caulking, closed foam. cell urethane, or sill seal. If the manufacturer supplies a sealer, it shall be used by the installer. Caulking, when used, shall fill the gap and be capable of compressing and stretching. Sill seal, if used, shall be a minimum of five and one-half inches (5-1/2") wide and attached with fasteners staggered at six inches (6") on center and compressed to form a tight seal. Any remaining gaps shall be caulked or foamed to complete the seal.

08. Patching. All cuts, holes, or tears in the bottom board or floor insulation including, but not limited. to areas around structural connections and electrical. plumbing. mechanical, and heating equipment penetrations shall be adequately repaired to prevent the entrance of rodents and to limit heat loss. Repairs shall be made with materials and adhesives designed for this use.

305. FLOOD RESISTANCE.

01. Location. Manufactured homes shall not be installed in designated flood ways but may be installed in flood hazard areas according to the minimum requirements of thissection.

02. **Installation**. All manufactured homes installed in designated 100 year flood hazard areas shall be installed according to FEMA guidelines or be placed on permanent perimeter foundations to resist flotation, collapse, or lateral movement during a base flood. Homes installed in Manufactured/Mobile home parks shall be allowed to be installed and anchored in accordance with FEMA guidelines.

03. Elevation. The underside of the floor of all manufactured homes installed in designated 100 year flood hazard areas shall be a minimum of twelve inches (12") above the flood elevation to resist flotation, collapse, or lateral movement

04. Underfloor Enclosures. Notwithstanding the requirements of Section 703, manufactured homes installed in designated flood hazard areas shall have the underfloor enclosure foundation vents located within twelve inches (12") vertically of the finished grade.

NOTE: The following information on FEMA is not adopted as part of this standard but referenced in this standard for the convenience of the user.

Federal Emergency Management Agency (FEMA). In addition to the state's minimum standards for elevating manufactured homes in flood hazard areas, 44 CFR, Chapter 1, Section 60.3(c) (6) of the Federal Emergency (iv) Management Agency (FEMA) regulations, requires all manufactured homes in designated flood areas to be elevated to resist flotation, collapse, and lateral movement during the base flood. For up-to-date information additional of FEMA requirements, programs, or insurance contact:

- a. State Coordinator
 Dept. Of Water Resources
 1301 N. Orchard
 Boise, Idaho 83706
- b. Federal Emergency Mgmt Agency Federal Regional Center 130-228th St. SW Bothell, Washington 98021-9796

306. EGRESS REQUIREMENTS.

01. **Egress**. Upon completion of installation, and prior to occupancy, each manufactured home shall conform with the following requirements: a. Each egress door on a manufactured home shall be accessible by stairs, a ramp, or a deck.

b. Windows and doors shall be adjusted, secured in place, and made operational to provide security, egress, and to minimize air leakage and water penetration.

c. Damage to windows and doors which affect their safety features, thermal performance, or operation shall be repaired or replaced.

d. Each manufactured home shall have an underfloor access provided and constructed according to Section 704.

02. Inspection Approval. Installations shall not be approved until a means of access has



been provided to each of the two required exit 307. -- 399. doors on the manufactured home.

03. Stairs. Prior to occupancy, stairs which meet or exceed the following standard, shall be provided at each egress door. See Figure 306.1 Minimum standards are prescribed in the following Subsections.

a. Stairs shall be constructed with a minimum thirty-six inch (36") width, seven and three-quarters inch (7³/₄") maximum tread rise, minimum ten inch (10") tread run, and a minimum thirty-six inch by thirty-six inch (36" x 36") top landing located not more than seven and three-quarters inch $(7\frac{3}{4}")$ below the floor of the home. All stairways with four or more risers shall be equipped with a guardrail on at least one side with the top located between thirty-four inches (34") and thirty-eight inches (38") above landings and the nosing of treads. Any stairway with a landing greater than thirty inches (30") above grade must have guard rails constructed in accordance with Section 710.

b. Stairs shall be constructed and cross braced with Number 2 (#2) or better grade lumber. All lumber within six inches (6") of grade shall be redwood or pressure treated.

c. Stairs shall be supported on a minimum of four (4) one hundred twenty-eight (128) square inch footings as described in **Subsection 402.01** of this standard. The two (2) footings closest to the home may be eliminated if the step is securely attached to the home.

04. Permanent Construction Requirements. All permanent ramps, steps, stairways, railings, decks, porches, and landings shall be constructed and installed according to Section 910. -- 399. **RESERVED**.

This page intentionally blank

Chapter 4 STANDARD SET INSTALLATION STANDARDS

401. GENERAL.

This Chapter prescribes the installation requirements that specifically apply to standard set homes. See Figure 301.1.

01. **Content**: This series of sections prescribes requirements for:

a. The support pier system for standard set manufactured homes; and

b. Tie down anchoring;

02. Frost Line. Manufactured homes on a standard set are not required to have support footings below the frost line. However, perimeter blocking must be installed in a manner, and skirting or other approved fascia material must be installed, to minimize the effects of frost.

402. APPROVED INSTALLATION MATERIALS AND COMPONENTS.

01. Footings. Pier support footings shall be a minimum of two hundred fifty-six (256) square inches and not less than the width of the pier being supported. Ridge beam column support footings shall be sized according to Subsection 403.03.b. Footings shall be any one of the following, except where specifically stated otherwise.

a. **Precast Pads**. One (1) or more precast concrete pads with a nominal size of sixteen inches by sixteen inches (16" x 16") by four inches (4") thick or two (2) or more pads with a nominal size of eight inches by sixteen inches (8" x 16") by four inches (4") thick. Eight inch by sixteen inch (8" x 16") pads may be used only with concrete block piers. The pier blocks shall be perpendicular to the joint of the pad. See Figure 402.1.

b. **Poured Concrete Pads**. Nominal four inch (4") or thicker poured-in-place individual concrete pads, either square or round. **See Figure 402.2**.

c. Lumber or Polymer Stacked Pads. Pads of two (2) to four (4) layers of two inch (2") nominal size thick foundation grade lumber, pressure treated on all six sides, or pads of two to four layers of two inch (2") nominal size thick polymer composite. Each layer shall be laid perpendicular to the layer below it. See Figure 402.3.

d. Lumber Pads. Pads of one layer of two inch (2") nominal size thick foundation grade lumber pressure treated on all six sides. If used with concrete piers, the grain shall be parallel with the long side of the block with no more than one inch (1") of wood exposed beyond the long sides of the block. See Figure 402.4.

e. **Plywood Pads**. Pads of one (1) piece of one and one-quarter inch (1-1/4") thick plywood pressure treated on all six sides or pads of two stacked pieces of three-quarter inch (3/4") thick plywood pressure treated on all six sides. See Figure 402.5.

f. **Runners**. Continuous concrete runners with a thickness of six inches (6") and not less than eighteen inches (18") wide [twenty inches (20") wide under the marriage line] with two (2) continuous three-eighths inch diameter (#3) reinforcing bars. The reinforcing bars shall be centered vertically in the runner, ten inches (10") apart and shall not be closer


than three inches (3") from the edge. The runner shall be centered beneath the mainframe. See Figure 402.6. These runners may be poured wide enough to include the outer mainframe and perimeter supports, or the inner mainframes and marriage line supports, on the same runner. If runners are poured wide enough to include two or more rows of supports two (2) continuous three-eighths inch diameter (#3) reinforcing bars shall be used for each row of supports. The reinforcing bars shall be centered vertically in the runner, spaced equidistant apart, and shall not be closer than three inches (3") nor farther than six inches (6") from the edge.

g. **Other**. Listed prefabricated pads or other equivalent materials approved by the Division and the Manufactured Home Installation Committee.

02. **Block Piers**. Concrete block piers shall be placed on approved minimum two hundred fifty-six (256) square inch (or sized as required for ridge beam column supports) footings and shall not exceed the size of the footing. Block piers shall be capped and shimmed with approved components. Piers shall be:

a. Concrete block. The blocks shall be either open or closed cell precast lightweight concrete of nominal size of eight inches by eight inches by sixteen inches (8" x 8" x 16"). Open cell blocks shall be positioned vertically. See Figure 402.7. Cinder or pumice blocks shall not be used.

(1) **Single Stack.** Block piers up to thirty-six inches (36") high under the main frame or marriage line and forty-eight inches (48") high under the perimeter walls may be single stacked. Single stacked block piers shall be placed perpendicular to the main frame and marriage line and parallel at the perimeter wall. Single stack piers shall be placed perpendicular to the joint of two (2) eight inch by sixteen inch (8" x 16") nominal size concrete pads. See Figure 402.1.

(2) **Double Stack.** Block piers over thirty-six inches (36") high under the main frame and marriage line, and over forty-eight inches (48") high under the perimeter walls, shall be double stacked with blocks interlocking. See Figure 402.8.

(3) **Maximum Height**. No concrete block piers shall be constructed over eighty inches (80") in height unless designed by an Idaho Licensed Professional engineer.

(4) **Capacity**. Single stack block piers shall be used for loads not to exceed five thousand (5,000) pounds. Double stack block piers shall be used for loads not to exceed sixteen thousand (16,000) pounds. Double and single piers may be combined for higher loads.

03. Block Pier Caps. Each block pier shall be capped with a pier cap equal in area to the pier blocking (i.e., 8" x 16" or 16" x 16"). See Figures 402.7, 402.8, and 402.9. Pier caps shall be one or more of the following.

a. **Precast Block**. A solid concrete block with a nominal thickness of four inches (4").

b. **Plywood**. One (1) piece of one and one-quarter inch (1-1/4") thick plywood, or two (2) pieces of three-quarter inch (3/4") thick plywood.

c. Lumber. One (1) two inch (2") nominally thick Number 2 (#2) or better grade lumber.



d. **Polymer**. One (1) two inch (2") nominally thick wood polymer composite.

e. **Other**. Listed or equivalent materials approved by the Division and the Manufactured Home Installation Committee.

04. Block Pier Shims. Where shim material is used between the top of the pier cap and the bottom of the main frame, the shimming material shall not exceed five inches (5") vertically. See Figure 402.9. Pier shims, when used, shall be one or more of the following;

a. **Precast Concrete**. Two inch (2") thick solid concrete blocks equal in area to the pier cap;

b. **Plywood**. Three-quarter inch (3/4") or thicker plywood equal in area to the pier cap;

c. Lumber. Two inch (2") nominally thick Number Two (#2) or better grade lumber not less than five and one-half inches (5-1/2") in width and sixteen inches (16") long;

d. **Polymer**. One and one-quarter inch (1-1/4") minimum thickness wood polymer not less than five and one-half inches (5-1/2") in width and sixteen inches (16") long; or

e. **Other**. Listed or equivalent materials approved by the Division and the Manufactured Home Installation Committee.

05. Block Pier Wedges. No more than two sets of wedges three-quarter inch (3/4") thick or one set of wedges one and one-half inches (1-1/2") thick by three and one-half inches (3-1/2") wide by eight inches (8") to sixteen inches (16") long may be used. They must be fitted perpendicular with, and driven tight to, the bottom of the main frame or floor to transfer loads uniformly to the pier. See Figures 402.8 and 402.9.

06. **Prefabricated Piers**. Prefabricated piers shall be placed on approved footings and shall not exceed the size of the footing. **See Figure 402.10**. Piers shall be:

a. **Tested and Listed**. All prefabricated piers shall be tested, listed, and labeled for a capacity of not less than four thousand (4,000) pounds. **See Subsection 303.02**.

b. **Instructions**. The installation of the piers shall be in compliance with pier manufacturers' instructions which shall be left with the home.

c. Shims. No shims shall be used with a prefabricated pier.

d. **Adjustable Heads**. All piers shall be of the type fitted with an adjustable head and nut. The adjustment shall not exceed that permitted by the manufacturer's instructions.

07. **Other piers**. Other piers may be used only by approval of the Division of Building Safety and the Manufactured Home Installation Committee.

403. INSTALLATION SUPPORT REQUIREMENTS.

01. Main Frame Supports. The main frame of all standard set manufactured home installations shall be supported as prescribed in the following Subsections. See Figure 403.1. All materials and components shall comply with the requirements of Section 402.

a. Footings for Standard Sets. The footings for the support piers under the main frames of a standard set manufactured home shall be any of the footings in Subsection 402.01. The minimum size shall be two hundred fifty-six (256) square inches.



c. **Piers**. The piers for the support of main frames in standard sets shall be any of the piers in **Subsections 402.02**, **402.06**, or **402.07**. When block piers are used they shall be placed perpendicular to the main frame.

d. Location of Supports. The footings and pier stands under the main frame shall be placed not more than twelve inches (12") from the ends of the frames. The footings and pier stands shall continue to be set six feet (6') on center the full length of the frame. A six inch (6") variance is allowable to clear obstructions. This spacing shall be maintained in all roof loads up to and including one hundred twenty pounds per square foot (120 psf).

02. Perimeter Supports. The perimeter side walls of all manufactured homes over eleven feet (11') in width shall be supported as prescribed in the following Subsections. See Figure 403.1. All materials and components shall comply with the requirements of Section 402.

c. **Piers**. The piers for the support of main frames in standard sets shall be any of the piers in **Subsections 402.02**, **402.06**, or **402.07**. When block piers are used they shall be placed perpendicular to the main frame.

d. Location of Supports. The footings and pier stands under the main frame shall be placed not more than twelve inches (12") from the ends of the frames. The footings and pier stands shall continue to be set six feet (6') on center the full length of the frame. A six inch (6") variance is allowable to clear obstructions. This spacing shall be maintained in all roof loads up to and including one hundred twenty pounds per square foot (120 psf).

02. Perimeter Supports. The perimeter side walls of all manufactured homes over eleven feet (11') in width shall be supported as prescribed in the following Subsections. See Figure 403.1. All materials and components shall comply with the requirements of Section 402.

a. **Perimeter Footings for Standard** Sets. The footings for the support piers under the perimeter side walls of a standard set manufactured home shall be any of the footings in **Subsection 402.01**. The minimum footing size shall be two hundred fifty-six (256) square inches. Footings shall not extend beyond the exterior perimeter walls of the manufactured home.

b. Perimeter Piers for Standard Sets. The piers for the support under the perimeter side walls of a standard set manufactured home shall be any of the piers in Subsections 402.02, 402.06, or 402.07. (1) All piers must be installed on approved footings which meet the requirements of **Subsection 402.01**.

(2) Block piers are required if the footing is constructed of eight inch by sixteen inch by four inch $(8" \times 16" \times 4")$ precast pads. The pier blocks must be placed perpendicular to the joint of the pads. See Figure 402.1.

(3) When it is not possible to install a perimeter pier directly under the exterior sidewall, the floor shall be supported by a four inch (4") wide by six inch (6") high nominal size or equal horizontal Number Two (#2) or better grade wood beam, spanning a minimum of three floor joists and supported by an approved pier recessed not more than ten inches (10") from the perimeter. See Figures 403.2 and 403.3. When wood wedges are used with the beams, they shall be installed at each end of the block pier between the top of the pier and the bottom of the beam. Block piers shall be placed perpendicular to the floor joists.

(i) **Exception**: In homes with longitudinal joists and where the third joist is above or inside the main frame beam, the pier support beam shall span a minimum of two joists.

(4) Where a manufactured home has cantilevered portions and expanded rooms, these protrusions shall be supported by piers at each corner and along the cantilevered portion of the sidewall perimeter.

c. Location of Supports. Footings and pier stands under the perimeter side walls shall be located as prescribed below.

(1) Six inches (6") or less from each corner.



(2) Eight feet (8') on center maximum for roof loads from thirty to forty pounds per square foot (30 to 40 psf). Thirty pounds per square foot is the minimum permissible snow load rating in Idaho.

(3) Six feet (6') on center maximum for roof loads over forty and up to sixty pounds per square foot (40 to 60 psf).

(4) Four feet (4') on center maximum for roof loads over sixty and up to eighty pounds per square foot (60 to 80 psf).

(5) For all homes with roof loads over eighty pounds per square foot (80 psf) outside of parks a permanent foundation shall be installed.

(6) A six inch (6") variance is allowable to clear obstructions.

03. Marriage line Supports. The marriage line rim joists and ridge beam columns of all standard set multi-section manufactured homes shall be supported as prescribed in the following Subsections. See Figure 403.1. All materials and components shall comply with the requirements of Section 402.

a. Marriage Line Rim Joist Supports. The entire marriage line shall be supported by minimum two hundred fifty-six (256) square inch footings and piers. See Subsections 402.01, 402.02, 402.06, or 402.07.

b. **Ridge Beam Column Supports**. Marriage line roof ridge beam column supports shall comply with the requirements prescribed in the following subsections.

(1) The manufacturer shall identify in a diagram the load on, and the location of, each column. The diagram shall be provided to the homeowner, and upon

request, to the dealer, installer, and local authority having jurisdiction.

(2) The manufacturer shall clearly mark the location of each column. These markings shall remain visible for inspection after the installation is completed.

(3) The installer shall use the manufacturer's diagram and markings to determine locations and loads of column supports.

(4) The installer shall use **Table 400-A** to determine the size of footing required for each column load.

(5) Footings for marriage line roof ridge beam support columns shall be constructed according to any one of the following four methods.

(a) Multilayered sixteen inch by sixteen inch by four inch (16" x 16" x 4") precast concrete pads placed in a pyramid shape to distribute the load from the pier to the base. See **Figures 403.4** and **403.5**. Each layer of blocks shall span at least fifty percent (50%) of each block in the layer beneath.

(b) Poured in place concrete pads a minimum of eight inches (8") nominal thickness with two (2) three-eighths inch diameter (#3) reinforcing bars in each direction.

(c) A poured concrete footing runner a minimum of eight inches (8") nominal thickness by twenty inches (20") wide with two properly positioned three-eighths inch (#3) reinforcing bars. See Subsection 402.01.f.

	Table 400-A				
Footing Size (Inches)	Capacity (Pounds)	Footing Size (Inches)	Capacity (Pounds)		
15 x 15	2,500	29 x 29	8,500		
17 x 17	3,000	30 x 30	9,000		
18 x 18	3,500	31 x 31	10,000		
20 x 20	4,000	32 x 32	11,000		
21 x 21	4,500	34 x 34	12,000		
22 x 22	5,000	35 x 35	13,000		
23 x 23	5,500	37 x 37	14,000		
24 x 24	6,000	38 x 38	15,000		
25 x 25	6,500	39 x 39	16,000		
26 x 26	7,000	40 x 40	17,000		
27 x 27	7,500	42 x 42	18,000		
28 x 28	8,000	43 x 43	19,000		

The footing sizes shown are for square pads and are based on the area (square inches) required for the load. Other footing configurations, such as a rectangular configuration, may be used, provided the area (square inches) is equal to or greater than the area of the square footing shown in the table. For example, a 12-inch x 22-inch (264-square-inch) footing may be used in place of a 16-inch x 16-inch (256-square-inch) footing. Also, two 12-inch x 24-inch pads may be used in place of one 24-inch x 24-inch pad

(d) Pads of two to four layers of minimum two inch by ten inch $(2" \times 10")$ nominal size lumber pressure treated on all six sides. The length of the pad shall not exceed double the width. The boards in each layer shall be laid crosswise to the boards in the layer beneath.

d. **Piers**. Marriage line piers shall be concrete block or listed prefabricated piers. **See Subsections 402.02** and **402.06**. All ridge beam columns with a load in excess of five thousand pounds (5,000 lbs.

shall have multiple blocked concrete piers or prefabricated piers listed and labeled to support the load either by itself or in combination with another pier.

e. Location of Supports. Marriage line supports shall be located as prescribed below. See Figure 403.1.

(1) On a standard set the first support will be the first ridge beam column support, which shall be within six inches (6") of each end. (2) Ridge beam column supports shall be sized and located per the diagrams supplied by the manufacturer for each home and **Table 400-A**.

(3) Marriage line rim joist supports shall be located along the entire length of the marriage line as prescribed below.

(a) Eight feet (8') on center maximum for all roof loads thirty pounds per square foot (30 psf) and greater. Thirty pounds per square foot is the minimum permissible snow load rating in Idaho for new manufactured homes

(b) Six feet (6') on center maximum for roof loads over forty and up to sixty pounds per square foot (40 to 60 psf) wherever there is a wall above the marriage line.

(c) Four feet (4') on center maximum for roof loads over sixty and up to eighty pounds per square foot (60 to 80 psf) wherever there is a wall above the marriage line

(d) Three feet (3') on center maximum for roof loads over eighty and up to one hundred pounds per square foot (80 to 100 psf) wherever there is a wall above the marriage line.

(e) Two feet (2') on center maximum for roof loads over one hundred pounds per square foot (100 psf) wherever there is a wall above the marriage line.

(f) As an alternate support system to that specified in (d) and (e) above, a marriage line pony wall may be constructed of minimum two inch by six inch $(2" \times 6")$ nominal size studs, twenty-four inches (24") on center, with double top and single (treated) bottom plates to support the marriage line. A four inch by six inch $(4" \times 6")$ nominal size post shall be placed in this pony wall at all ridge beam support locations identified by the manufacturer. All wood shall have a structural rating equal to, or greater than, #2 SPF.

(g) Ridge beam column supports may be considered to be rim joist supports as long as the maximum allowable spacing between supports is not exceeded.

04. Height of Installation. No more than twenty-five percent (25%) of the main frame pier supports of a manufactured home shall exceed thirty-six inches (36") in height without prior approval of the local authority having jurisdiction. Pier heights shall be measured from the top of the footing to the bottom of the frame. See Figure 402.9. Maximum pier height shall not exceed eighty inches (80"). See Figure 402.8.

404. ANCHORING.

01. **Anchoring**. To resist lateral movement from high winds, earthquakes, and flooding, all manufactured homes shall be anchored down.

02. Loads. Anchoring equipment including all anchors, straps, and tension devices used to secure a manufactured home when installed, shall be capable of resisting an allowable working load at least equal to or exceeding three thousand one hundred-fifty pounds (3,150 lbs) and shall be capable of withstanding fifty percent (50%) overload (4,725 lbs) without failure of either the anchoring equipment or the attachment point to the manufactured home. When the stabilizing system is designed by a qualified Idaho Licensed Engineer, alternate working loads



may be used, provided the anchoring equipment is capable of withstanding a fifty percent (50%) overload. Each type of anchor suitable for the purpose of this standard shall meet the following criteria.

a. Each anchor shall be certified and listed as to its resistance against pulling based on the maximum angle of diagonal or vertical tie loading and the angle of anchor installation and the type of soil in which the anchor is to be installed.

b. Anchors designed for the connection of multiple ties shall be certified and listed as being capable of resisting the combined working load and overload consistent with the intent expressed herein; and shall be installed to resist resultant forces.

c. Each anchor shall be selected based on the soil class at the depth where the anchor will be installed. d. Each anchor shall, at a minimum, be installed to the full depth shown in the anchor manufacturer's installation instructions. The retainer or stabilizer plates shall be installed to achieve the required ground anchor resistance capacity. **See Figure 406.1**.

e. The load carrying portion of the anchor shall extend below the frost line.

03. Installation Instructions. Anchor manufacturers shall provide manufacturer's installation instructions for all listed and approved anchoring systems sold in Idaho. Anchor manufacturer's installation instructions shall be consistent with the product listing and approval. One copy of the anchor manufacturer's instructions must be made available to the inspectors of the local authority having jurisdiction.

a. Caution: Before installing ground anchors, the site should be checked for

marked and unmarked underground utilities.

04. **Testing**. Anchoring devices shall be tested to one and one-half (1.5) times the horizontal wind load of fifteen pounds per square foot (15 psf) and a roof uplift of nine pounds per square foot (9 psf) using the test procedures in the current version of ASTM D-3953.

05. Ties. All tie strapping shall be fastened to anchors and drawn tight with adjustable tensioning devices supplied with the anchor.

a. Tie strapping shall be certified and listed to be capable of resisting an allowable working load of three thousand one hundred-fifty pounds (3,150 lbs) with no more than two percent (2%) elongation and shall withstand a fifty percent (50%) overload.

b. Ties shall connect the anchor to the main frame I-beams which run lengthwise under the manufactured home. Ties shall not connect to steel outrigger or cross member beams which fasten to, and intersect with, the main frame I-beams.

c. Tie materials shall be designed to prevent self-disconnection when ties are slack. Open hook ends shall not be used in any part of the anchoring system. See Figure 406.2.

06. **Spacing**. Unless otherwise specified in the anchoring equipment manufacturer's installation instructions, anchoring devices shall be installed on both sides of the manufactured home with a maximum spacing of eleven feet (11') on center and no more than two feet (2') from each end.

07. **Certification**. Anchoring equipment is certified when tested, listed, and labeled by a nationally recognized testing and listing laboratory, or designed by a Idaho Licensed Professional Engineer and approved by the Division of Building Safety and the Manufactured Home Installation Committee.

08. Alternate anchoring systems. Alternate anchoring systems may be used when approved by the Division and the Manufactured Home Installation Committee.

407. -- 499. RESERVED.

This page intentionally blank

Chapter 5 PERMANENT FOUNDATION INSTALLATION STANDARDS

501. GENERAL.

There are two basic types of installations standard set and permanent foundation set. This Chapter prescribes the installation requirements for homes installed on permanent foundations. See Figure 301.2.

01. **Content**: This series of sections prescribes requirements for:

a. The foundation and support pier system for manufactured homes installed on permanent foundations;

b. Tie down anchoring;

02. **Frost Line**. Manufactured homes on a permanent foundation shall have the footings below the frost line. The local authority having jurisdiction will prescribe the required depth.

502. APPROVED INSTALLATION MATERIALS AND COMPONENTS.

01. Footings. Pier support footings shall be a minimum of two hundred fifty-six (256) square inches and not less than the width of the pier being supported. Ridge beam column support footings shall be sized according to Subsection

503.03.b. Footings shall be either one of the following, except where specifically stated otherwise.

a. **Poured Concrete Pads**. Nominal eight inch (8") or thicker poured-in-place individual concrete pads, either square or round. **See Figure 502.1**.

b. **Runners**. Continuous concrete runners with a thickness of eight inches (8") and not less than eighteen inches (18") wide [twenty inches (20") wide under the marriage line] with two (2) continuous three-eighths inch diameter (#3)





reinforcing bars. The reinforcing bars shall be centered vertically in the runner, ten inches (10") apart and shall not be closer than three inches (3") from the edge. The runner shall be centered beneath the mainframe. See Figure 502.2. These runners may be poured wide enough to include the outer mainframe and perimeter supports, or the inner mainframes and marriage line supports, on the same runner. If runners are poured wide enough to include two or more rows of supports two (2) continuous three-eighths inch diameter (#3) reinforcing bars shall be used for each row of supports. The reinforcing bars shall be centered vertically in the runner, spaced equidistant apart, and shall not be closer than three inches (3") nor farther than six inches (6") from the edge.

02. **Block Piers**. Concrete block piers shall be placed on approved minimum two hundred fifty-six (256) square inch (or sized as required for ridge beam column supports) footings and shall not exceed the size of the footing. Block piers shall be capped and shimmed with approved components. Piers shall be:

a. Concrete block. The blocks shall be either open or closed cell precast lightweight concrete of nominal size of eight inches by eight inches by sixteen inches (8" x 8" x 16"). Open cell blocks shall be positioned vertically. See Figure 502.3. Cinder or pumice blocks shall not be used.

(1) **Single Stack**. Block piers up to thirty-six inches (36") high under the main frame or marriage line and forty-eight inches (48") high under the perimeter walls may be single stacked. Single stacked block piers shall be placed perpendicular to the main frame and marriage line and parallel at the perimeter wall. **See Figure 502.3**.

(2) **Double Stack.** Block piers over thirty-six inches (36") high under the main frame and marriage line shall be double stacked with blocks interlocking. **See Figure 502.4**.

(3) **Maximum Height**. No concrete block piers shall be constructed over eighty inches (80") in height unless designed by an Idaho Licensed Professional engineer.

(4) **Capacity**. Single stack block piers shall be used for loads not to exceed five thousand (5,000) pounds. Double stack block piers shall be used for loads not to exceed sixteen thousand (16,000) pounds. Double and single piers may be combined for higher loads.

03. Block Pier Caps. Each block pier shall be capped with a pier cap equal in area to the pier blocking (i.e., 8" x 16" or 16" x 16"). See Figures 502.3, 502.4, and 502.5. Pier caps shall be one or more of the following.

a. **Precast Block**. A solid concrete block with a nominal thickness of four inches (4").

b. **Plywood**. One (1) piece of one and one-quarter inch (1-1/4") thick plywood, or two (2) pieces of three-quarter inch (3/4") thick plywood.

c. Lumber. One (1) two inch (2") nominally thick Number 2 (#2) or better grade lumber.

d. **Polymer**. One (1) two inch (2") nominally thick wood polymer composite.

e. **Other**. Listed or equivalent materials approved by the Division and the Manufactured Home Installation Committee.

04. Block Pier Shims. Where shim material is used between the top of the pier cap and the bottom of the main frame, the shimming material shall not exceed five inches (5") vertically. See Figure 502.5. Pier shims, when used, shall be one or more of the following;

a. **Precast Concrete**. Two inch (2") thick solid concrete blocks equal in area to the pier cap;

b. **Plywood**. Three-quarter inch (3/4") or thicker plywood equal in area to the pier cap;

c. Lumber. Two inch (2") nominally thick Number Two (#2) or better grade lumber not less than five and one-half inches (5-1/2") in width and sixteen inches (16") long;

d. **Polymer.** One and one-quarter inch (1-1/4") minimum thickness wood polymer not less than five and one-half inches (5-1/2") in width and sixteen inches (16") long; or

e. **Other**. Listed or equivalent materials approved by the Division and the Manufactured Home Installation Committee.

05. Block Pier Wedges. No more than two sets of wedges three-quarter inch (3/4") thick or one set of wedges one and one-half inches (1-1/2") thick by three and one-half inches (3-1/2") wide by eight inches (8") to sixteen inches (16") long may be used. They must be fitted perpendicular with, and driven tight to, the bottom of the main frame or floor to transfer loads uniformly to the pier. See Figure 502.5.

06. **Prefabricated Piers**. Prefabricated piers shall be placed on approved footings and shall not exceed the size of the footing. **See Figure 502.6.** Piers shall be:

a. **Tested and Listed**. All prefabricated piers shall be tested, listed, and labeled for a capacity of not less than four thousand (4,000) pounds. **See Subsection 303.02**.

b. **Instructions**. The installation of the piers shall be in compliance with pier manufacturers' instructions which shall be left with the home.

c. Shims. No shims shall be used with a prefabricated pier.

d. Adjustable Heads. All piers shall be of the type fitted with an adjustable head and nut. The adjustment shall not exceed that permitted by the manufacturer's instructions.

07. **Other piers**. Other piers may be used only by approval of the Division of Building Safety and the Manufactured Home Installation Committee.

503. INSTALLATION SUPPORT REQUIREMENTS.

01. Main Frame Supports. The main frame of all permanent foundation set manufactured home installations shall be supported as prescribed in the following Subsections. See Figure 503.1. All materials and components shall comply with the requirements of Section 303.

a. Footings for Permanent Foundations. The footings for the support piers under the main frames of a permanent foundation set manufactured home shall be poured in place concrete pads. See Subsection 502.01.a. The homeowner may opt to have eight inch (8") thick poured concrete footing runners (See Subsection 502.01.b.), but they shall not be required by the local authority having jurisdiction, dealers, or installers.

(1) Exception: When a permanent foundation for an existing standard set home is being installed, (See Subsection 504.02.) any of the footings in Subsection 402.01 which are already in place are approved.



c. **Piers**. The piers for the support of main frames shall be any of the piers in **Subsections 502.02, 502.06,** or **502.07**. When block piers are used they shall be placed perpendicular to the main frame.

d. Location of Supports. The footings and pier stands under the main frame shall be placed not more than thirty inches (30")from the ends of the frames. The footings and pier stands shall continue to be set six feet (6') on center the full length of the frame. A six inch (6") variance is allowable to clear obstructions. This spacing shall be maintained in all roof loads up to and including one hundred twenty pounds per square foot (120 psf).

02. **Perimeter Supports**. Manufactured homes installed on a permanent foundation shall have the entire perimeter of the home supported by the foundation walls. All materials and components shall comply with the requirements of **Section 502**.

03. Marriage line Supports. The marriage line rim joists and ridge beam columns of permanent foundation set multi-section manufactured homes shall be supported as prescribed in the following Subsections. See Figure 503.1. All materials and components shall comply with the requirements of Section 303.

a. Marriage Line Rim Joist Supports. The entire marriage line shall be supported by minimum two hundred fifty-six (256) square inch poured in place footings and piers. See Subsections 502.01, 502.02, 502.06, or 502.07.

b. **Ridge Beam Column Supports**. Marriage line roof ridge beam column supports shall comply with the requirements prescribed in the following subsections.

(1) The manufacturer shall identify in a diagram the load on, and the location of, each column. The diagram shall be provided to the homeowner, and upon request, to the dealer, installer, and local authority having jurisdiction.

(2) The manufacturer shall clearly mark the location of each column. These markings shall remain visible for inspection after the installation is completed.

(3) The installer shall use the manufacturer's diagram and markings to determine locations and loads of column supports.

(4) The installer shall use **Table 500-A** to determine the size of footing required for each column load.

(5) Footings for marriage line roof ridge beam support columns shall be constructed according to either one of the following two methods.

(a) Poured in place concrete pads a minimum of eight inches (8") nominal thickness with two (2) three-eighths

inch diameter (#3) reinforcing bars in each direction.

(b) A poured concrete footing runner a minimum of eight inches (8") nominal thickness by twenty inches (20") wide with two properly positioned three-eighths inch (#3) reinforcing bars. See Subsection 502.01.b.

c. **Piers**. Marriage line piers shall be concrete block or listed prefabricated piers. **See Subsections 502.02** and **502.06**. All ridge beam columns with a load in excess of five thousand pounds (5,000 lbs. shall have multiple blocked concrete piers or prefabricated piers listed and labeled to support the load either by itself or in combination with another pier.

d. Location of Supports. Marriage line supports shall be located as prescribed below. See Figure 503.1.

(1) The foundation wall shall be the first support at each end. (2)Ridge beam column supports shall be sized and located per the diagrams supplied by the manufacturer for each home and **Table 500-A**.

(3) Marriage line rim joist supports shall be located along the entire length of the marriage line as prescribed below.

(a) Eight feet (8') on center maximum for all roof loads thirty pounds per square foot (30 psf) and greater. Thirty pounds per square foot is the minimum permissible snow load rating in Idaho for new manufactured homes

(b) Six feet (6') on center maximum for roof loads over forty and up to sixty pounds per square foot (40 to

Table 500-A				
Footing Size (Inches)	Capacity (Pounds)	Footing Size (Inches)	Capacity (Pounds)	
15 x 15	2,500	29 x 29	8,500	
17 x 17	3,000	30 x 30	9,000	
18 x 18	3,500	31 x 31	10,000	
20 x 20	4,000	32 x 32	11,000	
21 x 21	4,500	34 x 34	12,000	
22 x 22	5,000	35 x 35	13,000	
23 x 23	5,500	37 x 37	14,000	
24 x 24	6,000	38 x 38	15,000	
25 x 25	6,500	39 x 39	16,000	
26 x 26	7,000	40 x 40	17,000	
27 x 27	7,500	42 x 42	18,000	
28 x 28	8,000	43 x 43	19,000	

The footing sizes shown are for square pads and are based on the area (square inches) required for the load. Other footing configurations, such as a rectangular configuration, may be used, provided the area (square inches) is equal to or greater than the area of the square footing shown in the table. For example, a 12-inch x 22-inch (264-square-inch) footing may be used in place of a 16-inch x 16-inch (256-square-inch) footing. Also, two 12-inch x 24-inch pads may be used in place of one 24-inch x 24-inch pad

60 psf) wherever there is a wall above the marriage line

(c) Four feet (4') on center maximum for roof loads over sixty and up to eighty pounds per square foot (60 to 80 psf) wherever there is a wall above the marriage line

(d) Three feet (3') on center maximum for roof loads over eighty and up to one hundred pounds per square foot (80 to 100 psf) wherever there is a wall above the marriage line. (e) Two feet (2') on center maximum for roof loads over one hundred pounds per square foot (100 psf) wherever there is a wall above the marriage line

(f) As an alternate support system to that specified in (d) and (e) above, a marriage line pony wall may be constructed of minimum two inch by six inch ($2" \times 6"$) nominal size studs, twenty-four inches (24") on center, with double top and single (treated) bottom plates to support the marriage line. A four inch by six inch (4" x 6") nominal size post shall be placed in this pony wall at all ridge beam support locations identified by the manufacturer. All wood shall have a structural rating equal to, or greater than, #2 SPF.

(g) Ridge beam column supports may be considered to be rim joist supports as long as the maximum allowable spacing between supports is not exceeded.

04. Height of Installation. No more than twenty-five percent (25%) of the main frame pier supports of a manufactured home shall exceed thirty-six inches (36") in height without prior approval of the local authority having jurisdiction, unless it is set on a basement. See Section 504.03. Pier heights shall be measured from the top of the footing to the bottom of the frame. See Figure 502.5. Maximum pier height shall not exceed eighty inches (80").

504. PERMANENT FOUNDATIONS.

01. Permanent Foundation. A Permanent Foundation is a perimeter supporting foundation wall which is constructed of concrete, concrete block, or pressure treated wood, on a concrete footing placed below the locally established frost depth. See Figure 301.2. This permanent foundation is used in conjunction with main frame and marriage line supports required Section in **503**. Manufactured homes must be permanently affixed to a foundation to qualify as real property for tax and financing purposes.

a. Concrete Foundation. A poured in place perimeter concrete foundation shall comply with the requirements prescribed in the following Subsections. See Figures 504.1A, 504.2A, and 504.2B.

(1) Footings. The foundation footings shall be a minimum eight inches (8") thick by sixteen inches (16") wide of continuous poured concrete with two horizontal three-eighths inch diameter (#3) reinforcing bar.

(2) Stem Walls. The foundation stem wall shall be a minimum six inches (6") thick by twenty-three inches (23") high poured concrete with one horizontal three-eighths inch diameter (#3) reinforcing bar per eighteen inches (18") of height. Maximum stem wall height shall not exceed forty-eight inches (48") for over twenty-five percent (25%) of the home unless the home is installed on a basement wall as defined in Subsection 504.03, or the design is approved by the local authority having jurisdiction. All stem walls over thirty inches (30") in height shall have vertical three-eighths inch diameter (#3) reinforcing bar. thirty-two inches (32") on center, to tie the footing and wall together.

(3) Sill Plate. The stem wall shall have a sill plate of two inch by four inch (2" x 4") nominal size foundation grade redwood or pressure treated lumber attached with one-half inch by ten inch (1/2" x 10") anchor bolts six feet (6') on center and within twelve inches (12") of each corner.

b. **Block Foundation**. A concrete block wall foundation shall comply with the requirements prescribed in the following Subsections. See Figure 504.1B.

(1) Footings. The footings for a concrete block foundation shall be a minimum eight inches (8") thick by sixteen inches (16") wide continuous poured concrete with two horizontal three-eighths inch diameter (#3)





reinforcing bar. Vertical reinforcing bar shall be placed in the footing within twelve inches (12") of the ends and thirty-two inches (32") on center and shall extend in height to within two inches (2") of the top of the top course of blocks.

(2) Stem Wall. The stem walls of a block foundation shall be constructed of eight inch by eight inch by sixteen inch nominal size (8" x 8" x 16") concrete blocks mortared together for а minimum of three (3) rows and a maximum of six (6) rows. Each cell which contains a vertical reinforcing bar extending up from the footing shall be completely filled with mortar. Α three-eighths inch diameter (#3) reinforcing bar shall be placed in the top course to form a bond beam and all cells in the top course of blocks shall be filled with grout.

(3) Sill Plate. The stem wall shall have a sill plate of two inch by four inch (2" x 4") nominal size foundation grade redwood or pressure treated lumber attached with one-half inch by ten inch (1/2" x 10") anchor bolts grouted in the block space a maximum of six feet (6') on center and within twelve inches (12") of each corner.

c. **Pressure Treated Wood Foundation**. A foundation of pressure treated lumber shall comply with the requirements prescribed in the following Subsections. **See Figure 504.1C**.

(1) **Footings**. The footings for a pressure treated lumber foundation shall be a minimum eight inches (8") thick by sixteen inches (16") wide continuous poured concrete with two horizontal three-eighths inch diameter (#3) reinforcing bar. The footing shall have

one-half inch by seven inch $(1/2" \times 7")$ anchor bolts within twelve inches (12")of each corner and six feet (6') on center to secure the bottom plate of the stem wall to the footing.

(2) Stem Wall. The stem wall shall be a minimum of twenty-four inches (24") and a maximum of forty-eight inches (48") in height. It shall be constructed of two inch by four inch (2" x 4") nominal size pressure treated studs spaced sixteen inches (16") on center with pressure treated top and bottom plates. The top plate shall be fastened to the bottom of the home with galvanized three and one-half inch (3 1/2") long (16d) nails. It shall have an exterior enclosure of pressure treated plywood secured on all studs and plates with stainless steel fasteners. The pressure treated plywood shall be fifteen-thirty seconds inch (15/32") thick with a thirteen-sixteenths (13/16) span index for walls up to thirty-two inches (32") high and nineteen-thirty seconds inch (19/32") thick with a forty-twentieths (40/20) span index for walls higher than thirty-two inches (32"). The stainless steel fasteners shall be either two and one-half inch (2 1/2") long (8d) nails at six inches (6") on center on all edges and twelve inches (12") on center on interior studs, or sixteen (16) gauge one and one-half inch (1 1/2") staples at four inches (4") on center on all edges and eight inches (8") on center on interior studs. All wood shall be pressure treated according to AWPA standards and shall be stamped AWPA FDN.

d. Other Permanent Foundation Designs. Other permanent foundation systems that are engineered and stamped





by an Idaho Licensed Professional Engineer, and which have been approved by the Division and the Manufactured Home Installation Committee, may be used.

f. Frost Protection. All footings for permanent foundations shall be placed a minimum of twenty-four inches (24") below grade, or according to the accepted frost level of the jurisdiction. Footings shall be on undisturbed or engineered and tested compacted soil.

g. Vents. All foundations shall be vented within three feet (3') of each corner and with twenty foot (20') maximum spacing.

h. Installation. The manufactured home is to be installed with the perimeter walls supported on the foundation wall and the main frames supported according to Subsection 503.01. The marriage line shall be supported in accordance to Subsection 503.03.

i. **Recesses and Decks**. When a manufactured home has a factory installed deck, porch, or recessed entry larger than thirty-six (36) square feet which has open decking a stem wall shall encompass that area to separate it from the remainder of the foundation. The stem wall shall have a footing, and be a minimum of twelve inches (12") high. No vapor barrier shall be installed under this open deck area.

02. Foundations for Existing Home. Existing standard set manufactured homes (See Figure 301.1) may be converted to a permanent foundation set by placing the home onto any one of the three foundations described in Section 504.

a. If a concrete or block stem wall (Subsection 504.01.a(2) or Subsection 504.01.b(2)) is used, the home will need to be raised (or moved) in order to pour

concrete into wall forms or to fill the cells of the concrete blocks, and to attach the sill plate. The home will be then placed back onto the foundation.

b. If a pressure treated foundation (See Subsection 504.01.c.) is used, the top plate shall be secured to the bottom of the home with three and one-half inch (3 1/2") long (16d) galvanized nails and the bottom plate shall be bolted to the footing. The studs of the stem wall shall be tightly fitted between the top and bottom plates and toe nailed with three inch (3") long (10d) galvanized nails to provide support under the walls of the home. See Figure 504.3C. The exterior enclosure shall be according to Subsection 504.01.c(2). Installing this system does not require the home to be raised.

c. The footings must be below frost depth but no less than twenty-four inches (24") below grade. The foundation wall must be backfilled to that depth. The grade must be sloped a minimum of five percent (5%) from the foundation wall. A "flower bed" effect may be created by placing landscape ties or timbers three feet (3') from the home and then filling this area with backfill. See Figures 504.3A and 504.3B.

d. Check and correct the supports under the main beams (See Subsection 503.01.a(1)) and marriage line. See Subsection 503.03. All ridge beam support columns must be on footings of minimum five hundred twelve (512) square inches.

e. Check to ensure a vapor barrier is in place under the home. If there is no barrier, install a six one-thousandths inch thick (.006") black membrane vapor retarder. See Subsection 302.06.

03. Basement Perimeter Support Foundation. A single or double section manufactured home may be placed on a basement constructed as follows: See Figures 504.4A and 504.4B.

a. Wall Footing. The perimeter footing shall be eight inches (8") thick by twenty inches (20") wide concrete reinforced with two (2) one-half inch diameter (#4) reinforcing bar.

b. Walls. The perimeter walls shall be concrete eight inches (8") thick by a minimum eight feet (8') and a maximum of ten feet (10') high reinforced vertically and horizontally every eighteen inches (18") with one-half inch diameter (#4) reinforcing bar. The wall shall have a double two inch by eight inch (2" x 8") nominal size redwood or pressure treated sill plate attached to the wall with one-half inch by twelve inch (1/2" x 12") anchor bolts one foot (1') from each corner and spaced six feet (6') on center.

c. Marriage line Footing. The centerline footing shall be eight inches (8") thick by twenty-four inches (24") wide with two (2) one-half inch diameter (#4) reinforcing bar. Widen the footing to thirty-six inches (36") for two feet (2') on each side of any marriage line post which supports a cross supporting I-beam. See Subsection 504.03.d(2).

d. **Support System**. The manufactured home main frame beams shall be supported by either of the following two methods, or a combination of the following two methods.

(1) Cross walls of standard two inch by four inch (2" x 4") nominal size stud construction spaced a maximum of every twelve feet (12'). Each wall shall have a four inch by six inch (4" x 6") nominal size post located directly under each main frame beam. These walls may extend across from the basement wall to the centerline but are only required to extend to the I-beam support post. See Figures 504.4A and 504.4B. The bottom plate must be secured to the floor to prevent movement.

(2) An eight inch (8") by fifteen pounds per foot (15 lb/ft) I-beam may be supported by four inch (4") deep pockets in the concrete wall and by four inch by six inch $(4" \times 6")$ nominal size posts in the centerline wall. Each cross beam shall be welded at each end to a three-eighths inch (3/8") thick plate secured into the concrete wall pocket. Each cross beam shall also be welded to the home's main frame beams at each point of contact. Maximum spacing between beams shall be twelve feet (12').

(3) Note that support walls or beams placed at the maximum spacing of twelve feet (12') will allow the home to incur more floor vibrations than it will if the walls or beams are positioned more closely together.

e. Floor. The floor shall be a nominal four inch (4") thick concrete slab poured over a compacted sand and gravel base. The slab shall be thickened to eight inches (8") by sixteen inches (16") wide under all cross walls. See Subsection 504.03.d(1).

f. External Pressure. A two inch by four inch (2" x 4") nominal size board shall be nailed with three and one-half inch (3 1/2") long (16d) nails to the home's floor joists along the sill plate on the side walls to counter external pressure on the walls. See Figure 504.4A. This may be eliminated if either the cross walls or I-beams extend continuous across the basement.

g. Ceiling Height. The minimum height from the top of the concrete floor to a

ceiling which may be attached to the manufactured home main frame beams shall be seven feet six inches (7'-6"). If cross I-beams are used to support the manufactured home main frame beams (See Subsection 504.03.d(2)) the minimum distance from the top of the concrete floor to the bottom of the I-beams shall be seven feet (7'-0").

h. Marriage line Wall. A marriage line wall constructed of two inch by four inch (2" x 4") nominal size studs, 16" on center, with double top and single bottom plates shall support the marriage line the entire length of the home. The bottom plate shall be bolted to the concrete floor with one-half inch by ten inch $(1/2" \times 10")$ anchors spaced forty-eight inches (48") on center. A four inch by six inch (4" x 6") nominal size post shall be placed in this wall at all ridge beam support locations. The wall studs and posts shall be one piece from floor plate to top plate. Openings over three feet (3') in width may only be located in this wall at the same locations as open spans in the home above.

i. **Anchors**. The manufactured home shall be anchored to the foundation by one or the other of two following methods.

(1) The use of prefabricated foundation clips or plates located every forty-eight inches (48") either inside or outside the sill plate.

(2) If the home is totally supported by cross I-beams, the I-beams shall be welded to the home's main frame beams at each point of contact.

j. Other Designs. Other engineered basement plans designed and stamped by an Idaho Licensed Engineer and approved by the local authority having jurisdiction may be used.

04. Grading. After all aspects of the foundation is complete, the site shall have adequate grading as prescribed in Section 302 of this standard.

05. **Drainage**. The contractor shall assure that proper drainage is provided around a basement or foundation in a high ground water location in compliance with the requirements of the local authority having jurisdiction.

06. **Real Property Designation**. Any home placed on a foundation built according to **Section 504** qualifies for designation as real property.

07. **Permits and Inspections**. Building permits and inspections are required in any jurisdiction having a building code. Permits must be obtained prior to construction. See Section 201.

505. ANCHORING.

01. Anchoring. To resist lateral movement from high winds, earthquakes, and flooding, all manufactured homes installed on permanent foundations shall have manufactured and approved anchoring devices capable of resisting loads prescribed in Section 505.02.

02. Loads. Anchoring equipment including all anchors, straps, and tension devices used to secure a manufactured home when installed, shall be capable of resisting an allowable working load at least equal to or exceeding three thousand one hundred-fifty pounds (3,150 lbs) and shall be capable of withstanding fifty percent (50%) overload (4,725 lbs) without failure of either the anchoring equipment or the attachment point to the manufactured home. When the stabilizing system is designed by a qualified Idaho Licensed Engineer, alternate working loads used, provided may be the anchoring equipment is capable of withstanding a fifty percent (50%) overload.

03. Ties. All tie strapping shall be fastened to anchors and drawn tight with adjustable tensioning devices supplied with the anchor.

a. Tie strapping shall be certified and listed to be capable of resisting an allowable working load of three thousand one hundred-fifty pounds (3,150 lbs) with no more than two percent (2%) elongation and shall withstand a fifty percent (50%) overload.

b. Ties shall connect the anchor to the main frame I-beams which run lengthwise under the manufactured home. Ties shall not connect to steel outrigger or cross member beams which fasten to, and intersect with, the main frame I-beams.

c. Tie materials shall be designed to prevent self-disconnection when ties are slack. Open hook ends shall not be used in any part of the anchoring system. See Figure 505.1

04. Spacing. Unless otherwise specified in the anchoring equipment manufacturer's installation anchors shall be placed in the instructions. sidewall footing within two feet (2') from each corner and spaced as follows: (Also see Figure 504.2A, 504.2B and Section 505.) Eleven feet (11') maximum on center for homes up to eighteen feet (18') in height (maximum ground to roof peak) in a seventy mile per hour (70 mph) wind zone, or up to fourteen feet (14') in height for an eighty mile per hour (80 mph) wind zone. For homes from fourteen feet (14') to eighteen feet (18') in height in an eighty mile per hour (80 mph) wind zone, space anchors eight feet (8') maximum on center.

05. **Certification**. Anchoring equipment is certified when tested, listed, and labeled by a nationally recognized testing and listing laboratory, or designed by a Idaho Licensed Professional Engineer and approved by the



Division of Building Safety and the Manufactured Home Installation Committee.

06. Alternate anchoring systems. Alternate anchoring systems may be used when approved by the Division and the Manufactured Home Installation Committee.

506. -- 599. RESERVED.

This page intentionally blank

.

.

Chapter 6 ELECTRICAL CONNECTIONS

601. GENERAL.

01. **Installation**. All electrical work in connection with a manufactured home installation, alteration, repair, conversion, or addition, shall be performed according to the National Electrical Code by a Idaho Licensed Electrical Contractor or by the homeowner. A permit is required for all electrical work.

602. ELECTRICAL FEEDER CONNECTIONS.

01. **Power Supply**. A manufactured home power supply shall be provided according to Article 550-24 of the National Electrical Code. All connections shall be made by an Idaho Licensed Electrical Contractor or the homeowner.

603. SERVICE EQUIPMENT CONNECTION.

01. Service Equipment on Manufactured Home. As permitted by Article 550-23(b) of the National Electrical Code and 24 CFR 3280.803, service equipment may be permanently installed on a manufactured home if:

a. The service equipment is installed by the manufacturer at the manufacturing plant during initial construction or is installed on-site in a manner prescribed by Article 550-23(b) of the 1999 National Electrical Code provided the home was manufactured after January 1, 1992;

b. The service equipment is installed according to Article 230 of the National Electrical Code;

c. The service equipment is installed on the manufactured home as close as possible to the site's electrical service as designated by the applicable electric utility company; and

d. The service equipment is grounded according to Article 250 of the National Electrical Code.

Note. The following information is not adopted as part of this standard but is referenced in this standard for the convenience of the user. Users should review the code provisions cited to determine if any of the requirements have changed.

a. Article 550-23(a) of the National Electrical Code requires that manufactured home service equipment be readily accessible, be located in sight of the manufactured home, and shall not be located more than thirty feet (30') from the exterior wall of the manufactured home.

02. Service Clearances. Service conductors shall maintain the overhead clearances required by Article 230-24 of the National Electrical Code. Underground installation clearances shall be as required by Article 300 of the National Electrical Code or as may be required by the electric utility company. See Figure 603.1.

604. ELECTRICAL CROSSOVER CONNECTIONS.

01. **Crossover Connection**. Each circuit shall be connected to the corresponding color coded or marked circuit of the adjacent section in an approved manner. The connection shall be made by an Idaho Licensed Electrical Contractor or the homeowner.

02. Chassis Bonding. Each chassis shall be bonded to the adjacent chassis with a solid or



stranded, green insulated or bare, No. 8 copper conductor, or by an equal bonding method.

605. ELECTRICAL EQUIPMENT.

01. Shipped Loose Equipment. Electrical equipment such as ceiling fans, chandeliers, exterior lights, and mechanical equipment which are shipped loose with the manufactured home shall be installed on-site according to the National Electrical Code, and the product manufacturer's listings. Wiring connections of shipped-loose electrical equipment shall be connected to the corresponding color coded or marked conductors to all applicable provisions of the National Electrical Code. See Figures 605.1 and 605.2.

02. Bonding Strap Removal. 240 volt appliances, such as ranges and dryers, shall have the bonding strap between the ground and neutral conductors removed before installation in a manufactured home. Cords used on 240 volt appliances shall have 4 conductors and 4 prongs when connected to a manufactured home.

606. ELECTRICAL TESTING.

01. **Testing**. At the time of installation, all manufactured homes shall be tested as follows:

a. All 120 volt electrical receptacle outlets shall be subjected to a polarity test to assure that connections have been made properly;

b. All shipped-loose fixtures shall be subjected to a polarity test to assure that connections have been made properly;

c. All receptacles protected by a ground fault circuit interrupter (GFCI) shall be tested with a GFCI tester;

d. All grounding and bonding conductors installed or connected during the

manufactured home installation shall be tested for continuity; and

e. All electrical lights, equipment, ground fault circuit interrupter, and appliances shall be subjected to an operational test to demonstrate that all equipment is connected and in working order.

607. -- 699. RESERVED.

This page intentionally blank

.

Chapter 7 PLUMBING CONNECTIONS

701. GENERAL.

01. **Connections**. Plumbing installations involving the connection of the manufactured home to the site water and sewer utilities shall be plumbed according to the Idaho State Code 54-2601 and the Uniform Plumbing Code.

02. **Installer**. Plumbing installations to connect the manufactured home to site water and sewer utilities may be performed by any one of the following:

a. A manufactured home installer with a specialty contractor license or journeyman's license, (which limits the work to under the perimeter of the home).

- b. Idaho State Licensed Plumber.
- c. The homeowner.

03. Location. All site utility plumbing installations outside the fixed limits of the perimeter of the manufactured home shall be installed by a licensed plumbing contractor, excavator, or the homeowner.

04. **Permits**. All plumbing installations require a permit and an inspection by a state authorized inspector.

702. SHIP-LOOSE PLUMBING.

01. Ship-Loose Plumbing. Manufactured home underfloor drain pipe systems may be shipped by the manufacturer in one of the following methods:

a. Complete and ready to be connected to the site sewer utility;

b. Loose in one or more pre-assembled sections to be attached to the site sewer utility;

c. Loose sections intended to assembled on-site as approved by the DAPIA and in accordance with the manufacturer's instructions.

703. WATER CONNECTIONS.

01. Water Connections. The installation and connection of the manufactured home water distribution system to the site water utility shall be limited to under the perimeter of the home, and shall be done by a Licensed Manufactured Home Installer, a Licensed Plumbing Contractor or the homeowner. The installation shall require a permit and shall be inspected.

02. **Material**. Water service pipe installed to a manufactured home shall be of approved type material, UPC, Section 1004.

Note. The following information is not adopted as part of this standard but referenced in this standard for the convenience of the user. Users should review the code provisions cited to determine if any of the requirements have been changed.

a. As required by the Uniform Plumbing Code, Section 1005, an accessible full way shutoff valve shall be provided on the water supply serving the manufactured home.

b. As required by the UPC, Section 1009, the water inlet shall be connected to the site water supply by an approved connector not less than three-quarter inch (3/4") nominal diameter.

c. As required by the UPC, Section 1007-B, where static water pressure exceeds eighty pounds per square inch (80 psi) at be installed.

d. As required by the UPC, Section 315-F, water inlets shall be protected from freezing by insulating the pipe and/or using an electric heat tape listed for use with manufactured homes.

e. As required by 24 CFR 3280.609(b), the water pipe crossover on multi-section manufactured homes shall be connected with the connectors supplied by the manufacturer. See Figures 703.1 and 703.2. When the manufacturer's connector is not available the connector shall consist of an approved flexible water connector sized no less than the waterlines being connected or shall be fabricated from other approved materials. Exposed water line crossover connections shall be insulated to protect them from freezing.

f. As required by the UPC, Section 1007-E, water heater pressure relief valve drain pipes shall not be terminated, nor discharge. allowed to beneath manufactured homes but shall be extended to the exterior of the perimeter of the home.

g. Water service shall be installed according to the following requirements:

(1) No water pipe shall be installed or permitted outside of a building or exterior wall unless adequate provisions are made to protect the pipe from freezing.

(2) There shall be no connections between potable and non-potable water.

03. Water Valve Access. The full way main valve shall be installed between the water service utility and the manufactured home

the supply, a pressure reducing valve shall connection, within the crawl space enclosure at a readily accessible location.

> 04. Water Utility Size. The size of water service required shall be determined by referring to UPC chapter 10, Tables 101 and The minimum requirement is 102. а three-quarter inch (3/4") nominal size service line.

704. DRAIN AND SEWER **CONNECTIONS.**

01. Drain Connection. The installation and connection by a Licensed Manufactured Home Installer of the manufactured home drain to the sewer utility shall be limited to under the perimeter of the home. Installation outside the perimeter of the home shall be according to Idaho State Code 54-2602, A-F.

Note. The following information is not adopted as part of this standard but referenced in this standard for the convenience of the user. Users should review the code provisions cited to determine if any of the requirements have been changed.

a. As required by 24 CFR 3280.610(c), each manufactured home shall have only one drain outlet.

b. As required by 24 CFR 3280.610(c), manufactured home shall be each connected to the sewer inlet by means of a drain connector consisting of approved pipe fittings schedule 40 or heavier and a nominal size of three inches (3") or larger. Listed and approved flexible connectors shall be used to connect the drain pipe to the sewer inlet.

c. As required by 24 CFR 3280.610, the drain pipe crossover on multi-section manufactured homes shall be connected with the connectors supplied by the manufacturer, or when not available, shall


consist of approved pipe and fittings, not less than Schedule 40 and not less in diameter than the pipes being connected.

d. As required by the Idaho State Plumbing Code, site drain plumbing shall be installed as prescribed in the following Subsections. See Figure 704.1.

(1) No soil or waste pipe shall be installed or permitted above ground outside of a building or exterior wall.

(2) All drain pipe shall be installed at a grade of one-quarter inch (1/4") per foot except as otherwise permitted by the authority having jurisdiction.

e. As required by the Idaho State Plumbing Code, a full sized clean out extending to or above finished grade, shall be installed at the junction of the building drain and the building sewer. The clean out shall be located approximately two feet (2') from the foundation or skirting. See Figure 704.1.

02. Sewer Clean out Access. An accessible sewer clean out shall be located under the manufactured home within the underfloor enclosure.

705. PLUMBING ASSEMBLY.

All plumbing assemblies shall be free from defects, demonstrate acceptable workmanship, and be installed in conformance with acceptable engineering practices and the applicable codes.

Note. The following information is not adopted as part of this standard but is referenced in this standard for the convenience of the user. Users should review the code provisions cited to determine if any changes have been made.

a. As required by the UPC, Section 309, underfloor water and drain plumbing shall meet the following requirements: (1) Threaded pipe ends shall be reamed and all burrs, chips, cutting oil, and foreign matter removed. Pipe joint compound used on water pipes shall be nontoxic and shall be applied to male threads only;

(2) Pipe joint cement shall be of approved type and applied to male threads only;

(3) Joints and connections in the plumbing system shall be gas-tight and watertight; and

(4) All joints and connections shall be correctly assembled for tightness. Pipe threads shall be fully engaged into the threads of the fitting. Plastic pipe shall be inserted to the full depth of the welding sockets of each fitting. Pipe threads and slip joints shall not be wrapped with string, paper, putty, or similar fillers.

b. As required by 24 CFR 3280.608, water and drain pipe under the manufactured home shall:

(1) Be installed without undue strains and stresses;

(2) Have provisions for expansion contraction and structural settlement;

(3) Be supported or anchored at four foot (4') intervals except for plastic water pipe which shall be secured at thirty-two inch (32") intervals;

(4) Have hangers or anchors of sufficient strength to support the weight of the pipe and its contents; and

(5) Have hangers, clamps, brackets, or anchors which do not compress, distort, cut, or abrade the pipe. Sheet metal or plastic straps (i.e., plumbers tape) may be used for support as long as the strap is flat against the pipe.

c. As required by the UPC, drainage pipe under the manufactured home shall:

(1) Be installed according to the UPC, using the component parts supplied by the manufacturer;

(2) Be assembled using approved pipe and fittings;

(3) Be installed to provide a one-quarter inch (1/4") per foot grade in all horizontal drain piping. When a full size clean out is installed at the upper end, the grade may be reduced to one-eighth inch (1/8") per foot;

(4) Have clean outs located so a cleaning tool does not have to pass through more than 135 degrees of fittings excluding removable traps;

(5) Have clean outs installed so they open opposite of the flow, or at right angles to the pipe;

(6) Be not less in diameter than the pipe it is being connected to;

(7) Use approved fitting for all changes indirection;

(8) Use 45 degree "Y" branches, 60 degree "Y" branches, long turn "TY" branches, sanitary "T" branches, or other approved fittings or combination of fittings having equivalent sweep for all horizontal to vertical drain pipe connections; and

(9) Use 45 degree "Y" branches, long-turn "TY" branches, or other approved fittings or combination of fittings having equivalent sweep for all horizontal to horizontal and vertical to horizontal drain pipe connections; d. As per 24 CFR 3280.606, the following shall be provided for manufactured home water and drain plumbing:

(1) An unobstructed minimum clearance of twelve inches (12") in front of each clean out opening;

(2) An access panel for each trap which has mechanical joints and is located inside a floor or wall;

(3) Accessibility to all water and drain crossover connections;

e. All access panels in walls and floors shall be insulated and shall be secured in place after all plumbing tests are complete.

f. As per 24 CFR 3280.603(6), the following are prohibited:

(1) Drilling or cutting holes in drain or vent piping;

(2) Using vent pipes as waste or drain pipes except as provided by the manufacturer's original design;

(3) Using fittings which retard the flow of sewage or air;

(4) Patching or concealing cracked or imperfect pipe rather than replacing it; and

(5) Bending rigid piping rather than installing directional fittings.

706. PLUMBING TESTS.

01. **Water Test**. The water distribution system of the manufactured home and the supply connection shall be tested to assure there is no leakage under normal operating pressure.

02. **Drain Test**. The manufactured home drainage piping system shall be connected to the site sewer inlet, and tested by allowing

water to flow into all fixtures and receptors, including the clothing washer standpipe, for a period of three (3) minutes. If water under pressure is not available, the drainage piping system shall be tested by letting at least three (3) gallons of water into each fixture and receptor. Each P-trap and clean out shall be visible during this test to assure there are no leaks.

707. -- 799. RESERVED.

Chapter 8 MECHANICAL CONNECTIONS

801. GENERAL.

01. **Permits**. A separate permit is not required for the installation of heat duct crossovers or appliance exhaust ducts. This work is covered by the manufactured home installation permit. A separate permit may be required by local ordinances for alterations and all field installations of air conditioners, heat pumps, and fuel burning appliances.

02. **Installations**. All mechanical installations in connection with the alteration, repair, conversion of, or addition to, a manufactured home shall comply with the appropriate mechanical code as adopted by local authority having jurisdiction and this standard.

802. MECHANICAL EQUIPMENT.

01. **Original Installations**. Mechanical connections designed for the manufactured home by the manufacturer shall be installed to the manufacturer's installation instructions. Heat pumps or air conditioners added to a home during, or prior to, the initial sale to the first consumer shall be listed for manufactured home or mobile home use and shall be listed for use with any manufactured home heating or air handling equipment it is used in conjunction with.

02. After Market Installations. Mechanical installations not a part of the original manufactured home shall be in conformance with the appropriate mechanical code as adopted by the local authority having jurisdiction and installed according to their listings. It is highly recommended that heat pumps, air conditioners, water heaters, and furnaces installed in a manufactured home after

the initial sale to the first consumer be listed for manufactured or mobile home use.

03. Equipment Support. Mechanical equipment installed outside of, and not supported by, the manufactured home shall be mounted on a minimum three inches (3") thick level concrete slab, precast reinforced concrete slab, or a listed mounting base. The equipment shall be mounted according to the applicable equipment manufacturer's installation instructions. The top surface of the slab or base shall be a minimum of two inches (2") above the finished grade. See Figure 802.1.

04. **Prohibited Installations**. Mechanical equipment shall not be installed in any required egress window or obstruct any egress from the home.

05. **Condensation Drains**. Condensation drains from air conditioners, pumps, evaporative coolers, dehumidifiers, refrigeration equipment, or any other appliance shall not terminate under a manufactured home and shall deliver drained liquids away from the home.

803. CROSSOVER DUCTS.

01. General. All parts of the heating and cooling ducts system which are connected on the site shall be installed to be mechanically secure, protected from ground moisture and water, sealed with durable materials installed per the duct manufacturer's instructions, and insulated to R-8 minimum in all new homes manufactured after January 1, 2002. This includes crossover ducts, extensions, elbows, splitter boxes, and all other components.

02. Crossover Ducts. Heat crossover ducts shall be made of the following material and



IMHIS 2004 Edition

installed according to the following requirements. See Figure 803.1.

a. Crossover ducts on new homes manufactured after January 1, 2002 shall have a minimum of R-8 insulation, a vapor retarder rated at one (1.0) perm or less, an inner liner of spring steel wire helix banded within two (2) layers of 57 gauge Mylar polyester film or equal and an interior diameter not less than that of the plenum collars.

b. Crossover ducts shall be designed and installed to eliminate pressure of the bottom board and floor insulation against the connection. Common practice includes adding an extension and elbow to the collar. Where such extensions and elbows are used they shall be a minimum 26 gauge metal, connected to the collar with at least three (3) sheet metal screws, and sealed at the collar connection with minimum two inch (2") wide foil tape (Nashua #322 or Hardcast AFG 1402 or equivalent) or duct sealer for outdoor application (RCD #6 or equivalent) installed per the manufacturer's specifications. If jointed elbows are used; the joints shall be sealed in the same manner as the collar connection. A rigid 90 degree elbow shall be used on new homes manufactured after January 1, 2002 to connect the crossover duct to the main supply duct collar.

c. Where an extension or elbow is used, the inner liner, shall be cut back leaving sufficient outer liner, insulation, and vapor retarder to cover the extension or elbow. The outer liner, R-8 insulation, and vapor retarder shall cover the extension or elbow (See Figure 803.1), and shall extend up into the floor insulation and bottom board and be taped to the bottom board where the crossover duct enters with approved bottom board tape.

d. The inner liner, along with the wire helix, of the crossover duct shall be extended over, and be secured to, the sheet metal extensions, elbows, or collars with at least three sheet metal screws placed to securely hold the wire helix. Alternatively, a tool tightened plastic cable tie strap ("Panduit" strap or equivalent) may be used where a lip on the extension, elbow or collar will prevent the strap from slipping off. Where screws are used, the tears shall be repaired with foil or Mylar tape. The joint shall be sealed with minimum two inch (2") wide foil tape (Nashua #322 or Hardcast AFG 1402 or equivalent) or with a duct sealer rated for outdoor applications (RCD #6 or equivalent). The tape or sealer shall be installed per the manufacturer's specifications. The outer liner and insulation shall be returned back to cover the inner liner and the extension, elbow, or collar, and shall be secured in place with a mechanical fastener.

e. Adequate clearance shall be maintained under the manufactured home for the heating and cooling duct crossovers. Crossover ducts shall be blocked or suspended above the ground providing one inch (1") minimum clearance. If blocks are used, they shall be pressure treated wood, concrete, or extruded polystyrene insulation board.

f. Crossover ducts shall be installed with a minimum of bends and length which restrict air flow, shall be adequately supported, and not be crushed, dented, compressed, or have sharp bends or stress at the connections. All tears or holes in the inner liner shall be sealed with sealer specified in **Subsection 803.02.d**. and the





outer liner shall be repaired with bottom board sealer.

804. APPLIANCE VENTING.

01. Venting. Appliance venting shall comply with the appliance manufacturer's installation instructions and the following requirements:

a. Moisture or heat producing appliances, such as dryers, shall be vented to the outside atmosphere in a manner to ensure moisture laden air is carried out beyond the perimeter of the home. Listed nonventing appliances are not required to have external vents.

b. Exhaust ducts shall be routed through the wall, floor, skirting, or foundation, to the exterior. Exhaust duct systems of clothes dryers, ranges, or other appliances shall not terminate beneath the manufactured home. Exhaust duct installations shall, whenever possible have no dips or traps and shall be installed according to the applicable appliance manufacturer's installation instructions.

c. No inlets or outlets of an exhaust vent, combustion air vent, or return air vent capable of conveying air, liquid, or gasses into or out of any appliance shall be located under the manufactured home when it is installed over a basement, or in an area where a garage is to be attached. See Figure 804.1.

02. Dryer Exhaust Vents. Dryer exhaust ducts, when required, shall be installed according to the dryer manufacturer's installation instructions or as prescribed in the following Subsections. See Figure 804.2.

a. The duct shall be a minimum of four inches (4") in diameter and no longer than twenty-five feet (25'). The total length

shall be reduced five feet (5') for each ninety (90) degree turn.

b. The duct material shall be rigid metal, rigid PVC, or flexible metal.

c. Nonmetallic duct or flexible foil duct material shall not be used within three feet (3') of the dryer connection or enclosed within a wall or floor cavity;

d. No screws, fasteners, screens, or other obstructions, shall extend into the duct.

805. -- 899. RESERVED:

This page intentionally blank.

Chapter 9 ACCESSORY BUILDINGS AND STRUCTURES

901. GENERAL.

01. **Standards**. Every manufactured home accessory building or structure shall be designed and constructed according to the applicable locally adopted Building Codes and this standard. Permits must be obtained prior to construction.

902. UNDERFLOOR ENCLOSURES.

01. **Requirement**. Each manufactured home shall have the underfloor crawl space entirely enclosed with a permanent foundation or approved skirting material. The permanent foundation or skirting material shall be installed at the time the home is set.

02. Skirting. Skirting shall conform with the requirements in the following Subsections. See Figures 902.1 and 902.2.

a. Skirting shall be constructed of a durable rigid material such as vinyl, wood, aluminum, or steel, and shall be suitable for exterior exposure. Untreated wood shall not be utilized within six inches (6") of any earthen material.

b. Skirting shall be installed according to the skirting manufacturer's installation instructions and this subsection.

c. Skirting shall be adequately secured to assure stability, to minimize vibration, and to minimize susceptibility to wind damage.

d. Skirting shall be installed to compensate for possible frost heave.

e. Holes or gaps between the skirting and the ground, or any other gap anywhere around the skirting that could permit rodents to get under the home, shall be sealed or back filled.

f. Skirting shall not be attached to a manufactured home in a manner which will permit water to be trapped between the skirting and the siding or between the skirting and the trim of the manufactured home.

g. All framing used to secure skirting material and located within six inches (6") of earth shall be pressure treated lumber.

h. Deck, porch, or landing floors which are not insulated and which allow for the free flow of air and moisture through them shall be separated from the underfloor area of a manufactured home by skirting, a foundation, or a durable flexible material such as sheet vinyl, Plexiglas, Fiberglass, ABS, or EPDM. The area below an open floor may be enclosed with lattice work, skirting, or a foundation wall if made accessible according to Section 904 of this Figure standard. See **902.2**. See Subsection 302.06.f. for vapor retarder installation at this location. Vents shall be installed as prescribed in Section 903.

03. **Perimeter Foundations**. Perimeter permanent foundation walls of wood, concrete, or concrete block supporting the exterior walls of the manufactured home shall be designed and constructed according to Section 305.

903. UNDERFLOOR VENTILATION.

01. **Requirement**. All manufactured homes shall be provided with underfloor ventilation meeting the requirements prescribed in the following Subsections.

IMHIS 2004 Edition



a. A minimum of eight ventilation openings shall be provided from the underfloor space to the exterior.

b. A ventilation opening shall be placed three feet (3') from each corner, or as near to three feet (3') from each corner as practical. Vents shall not be spaced more than twenty feet (20') apart. Vents shall be placed as high as practical.

c. The total net free area for ventilation shall be one square foot for every three hundred (300) square feet of underfloor area.

d. Ventilation openings shall provide ventilation on at least three sides of the manufactured home.

e. Ventilation openings shall be provided with one-quarter inch (1/4") corrosion resistant wire mesh or with louvered openings with not less than one-eighth inch (1/8") screen to retard the entry of vegetation, waste materials, and rodents.

f. When a vent label does not include a rating of the net free area, the free area may be calculated by deducting twenty-five percent (25%) from the gross ventilation area. This calculation adjusts for blockage caused by vent hardware such as screens and louvers. The gross vent area is calculated by the length times height of the opening through the vent.

g. Intake air for indoor ventilation purposes, except for combustion air, shall not be drawn from underfloor spaces of the manufactured home.

h. When combustion air for heat producing appliances is taken from the underfloor area, ventilation shall be adequate to assure proper operation of the appliances. No increase in the minimum underfloor ventilation is necessary.

i. When a manufactured home is placed over a basement and the combustion air for heat producing appliances is designed to be taken from the underfloor area, the combustion air inlets shall be ducted to the outside of the basement area.

904. UNDERFLOOR ACCESS.

01. **Requirement**. All manufactured homes shall be provided with an access to the underfloor area through one of the methods described in this section.

02. **Skirting Access**. Underfloor access through the skirting shall:

a. Have a minimum clear opening of eighteen inches high by twenty-four inches wide (18"x24");

b. Require no tools, no more than five (5) pounds of force, nor the operation of more than four devices, to open;

c. Be easily identifiable;

d. Have a minimum thirty inch (30") clear space directly in front, outside the perimeter of the home, of each access panel or door.

03. Foundations and Ground Level Access. Ground level installations shall be provided with an access well which shall conform to the following requirements.

a. The access well shall have a minimum inside dimension of twenty-four inches (24") high by thirty-six inches (36") wide, and extend at least twenty-four inches (24") from the perimeter of the home.

b. The access well shall have a minimum clear opening of eighteen inches high by

twenty-four inches wide (18"x24") to the underside of the home.

c. The access well shall have a lightweight removable watertight cover made to resist the entrance of animals or water. The cover shall be designed and installed so that it cannot be locked. The cover shall be designed and installed so that it can be easily opened without using any tools.

04. Floor Access. Access openings through the floor of a manufactured home shall be provided only by the manufacturer and constructed according to approved Design Approval Primary Inspection Agency (DAPIA) plans. For other approvals see Subsection 201.02.

05. Stairway Access. Access openings through the manufactured home floor for stairways shall be provided only by the manufacturer and constructed according to approved DAPIA plans. For other approvals see Subsection 201.02.

905. CARPORTS & AWNINGS.

01. Accessories. Permanent awnings or carports shall be erected or constructed on a manufactured home site only as an accessory to a manufactured home located on the same site. This section of the standard does not apply to temporary, flexible, or fabric awnings and carports, nor to fixed window awnings used with manufactured homes.

02. Site Built. Permanent or rigid awnings or carports shall be constructed, supported, attached, and anchored according to locally adopted building codes and this standard.

03. **Prefabricated**. Approved prefabricated awnings and carports shall be installed, attached to the manufactured home and anchored into the ground according to methods

prescribed in the awning or carport manufacturer's installation instructions.

04. Windows and Doors. Manufactured home windows and doors may open directly into a space occupied by a permanent or rigid awning or carport.

05. Enclosure. Permanent awnings or carports shall not be enclosed with rigid materials or walls or converted for use as a habitable room or garage unless the completed construction complies with all the requirements of the local codes and this standard. Enclosing the awning or carport shall not take the manufactured home out of conformance with any state or federal manufactured home regulation.

a. Exception: Awnings may be enclosed with insect screening if required egress paths are not blocked. See Section 909.

06. Wall Support. When a prefabricated awning or carport is attached to and supported by the wall of a standard set manufactured home, supports complying with Section 304 of this standard shall be placed under the exterior wall. The supports shall be spaced a maximum of four feet (4') on center under the area of attachment. A perimeter support foundation meets this requirement.

07. Wall Attachment. A site built permanent awning or carport may be attached to an exterior wall of a manufactured home to improve its stability. In that case the awning or carport shall be supported by a horizontal rail a minimum of two inches by six inches $(2" \times 6")$ nominal size attached with a minimum of two (2) three and one-half inch $(3 \ 1/2")$ long (16d) nails or equal having a minimum one and one-half inch (1-1/2") penetration into each exterior wall stud in the area of attachment. Under no condition shall horizontal rails be secured into or supported by the manufactured home exterior wall top plates. Additional support posts shall be added under this horizontal rail to assure the carport or awning is self supporting. See Figure 905.1.

08. **Roof Support**. A prefabricated awning or carport may only be attached to manufactured home roof trusses, eaves, or fascia, according to engineered DAPIA approved plans demonstrating the manufactured home roof was engineered and constructed to carry the additional loads. DAPIA approved plans shall be made available to the authority having jurisdiction before the installer or homeowner will be permitted to attach an awning or carport to a manufactured home truss, eaves, or fascia.

906. PORCHES.

01. Accessory. A porch may be installed or constructed on a manufactured home site only as an accessory to a manufactured home on the same site.

02. Self Supportive. A porch shall be designed and constructed as a self supporting structure but may be attached to a manufactured home to provide a weather seal. See Figure 906.1. If both the home and the porch are on a permanent foundation, the roof may be attached to the home per Subsection 905.07.

03. **Code**. Porches shall be designed and constructed to the requirements of the locally adopted building code.

907. ATTACHED GARAGES.

01. Accessory. An attached garage shall be constructed on a manufactured home site only as an accessory to a manufactured home on the same site.

02. Self Supportive. A garage attached to a standard set manufactured home shall be designed and constructed as a freestanding, self supporting structure and may only be attached

to a manufactured home to provide a weather seal. If both the home and garage are on a permanent foundation, the garage may be attached to the home but must remain self supporting. A dormer may be constructed to the manufactured home roof to provide this attachment. See Figure 907.1.

03. **Code**. Attached garages shall be designed and constructed according to locally adopted building codes and this section.

04. Separation. Attached garages shall be separated from the manufactured home according to the requirements prescribed in the following Subsections. See Figure 907.1.

a. No opening shall be permitted from a garage directly into a room used for sleeping purposes. No windows shall be permitted in the exterior wall of a manufactured home where a garage is to be attached. Any opening between the garage and manufactured home shall be equipped with a twenty (20) minute fire rated door of solid wood not less than one and three-eighths inches (1-3/8") in thickness, or the equivalent;

b. The garage shall be completely separated from the manufactured home, including attic and crawl space areas, with a minimum five-eighths inch (5/8") fire rated gypsum board or its equivalent;

c. Exhaust vent, combustion air vent, return air vent, condensation drain, or any other vent or opening capable of conveying air, moisture, liquid, or gasses into or out of the manufactured home, or to or from any appliance used in conjunction with the manufactured home, shall not be located in an area where a garage is intended to be attached.





908. RAMADAS.

01. Accessory. A ramada shall be erected, constructed or maintained on a manufactured home site only as an accessory to a manufactured home located on the same site.

02. Clearance. A ramada or any portion thereof shall have a clearance of not less than eighteen inches (18") in a vertical direction above the highest portion of a manufactured home roof and not less than six inches (6") in a horizontal direction from each side of a manufactured home. See Figure 908.1.

03. Self Supportive. A ramada shall be designed and constructed as a freestanding, self supporting structure meeting the requirements of the locally adopted building code.

04. **Enclosures**. A ramada shall not be wholly enclosed on any side or end. Gable ends must be vented if they are enclosed.

05. Chimneys and Flues. Manufactured home chimneys, flues and vents shall be extended through the ramada roof as prescribed in the following Subsections. See Figure 908.1.

a. Chimneys or flues from solid fuel burning appliances shall extend at least three feet (3') above the part of the ramada roof through which it passes and at least two feet (2') above the highest elevation of any part of the ramada roof within ten feet (10') horizontal of the chimney.

b. Vents for fuel burning appliances shall extend through the ramada roof according to the listing of the appliance.

c. Plumbing vents shall extend through the ramada roof a minimum of six inches (6") above the flashing. Plumbing vents shall not be located within three feet (3') of any motor driven air intake that opens into habitable rooms. 06. Egress and Exit. Egress doors and windows may exit out of a manufactured home covered by a ramada provided there are no obstructions in the path of egress to the area outside the ramada.

909. ACCESS & EGRESS.

01. **Requirement**. There shall be a minimum of two exit doors in each manufactured home. Each bedroom shall have one emergency egress window providing access to the outside.

02. **Obstructions**. Accessory buildings or structures shall not obstruct a required exit, egress window, appliance access, or utility access except where specifically permitted in this standard. No hinged exterior egress door shall be prevented from opening at least 90 degrees. Door locks or other obstructions which would obstruct the path of egress from a manufactured home shall not be installed nor be permitted to remain

03. Enclosed Exit Doors. When an accessory building or structure, other than an awning or carport, encloses an exit door of the manufactured home so that it no longer provides egress to the outside an additional exit door, opening to the outside, shall be installed in either the manufactured home (See Subsection 201.02) or the accessory building or structure. This new door must be located in close proximity to the original door.

04. **Original Exit Door**. One of the original manufactured home exit doors must open directly to the outside without passing through an accessory building or structure.

a. **Exception**: Egress may open directly into and pass through a carport as described in **Section 905** of this standard.

05. **Prohibited Construction**. No accessory building or structure shall be constructed which obstructs any required means of egress from a manufactured home.

910. DECKS, PORCHES, LANDINGS, STAIRS, RAMPS & GUARDRAILS.

01. Construction Standard. Every porch, deck, landing, stair, ramp, guard rail, or guardrail erected, constructed, or maintained adjacent to a manufactured home shall comply with the locally adopted building code.

02. Attachment to Manufactured Home. When a deck, landing, ramp, or stairs is attached to the wall of a conventionally set manufactured home, supports complying with Section 304 of this standard shall be placed under the exterior wall at a maximum spacing of four feet (4') on center under the full length of the area of attachment.

03. **Required Installations**. If during the installation of a manufactured home, a porch, deck, or landing (recessed porch) constructed by the manufactured home manufacturer is over thirty inches (30") above the finished grade, it shall have guardrails installed conforming to the locally adopted building code.

911. -- 999. RESERVED.

This page intentionally blank

Chapter 10 HEAT PRODUCING APPLIANCES

1001. GENERAL.

01. Listing Requirement. All fuel burning appliances and equipment shall be listed for their intended use, and all solid fuel burning appliances and equipment shall be listed for manufactured home or mobile home use.

02. **Installation Instructions**. Installation instructions shall be provided with each heat producing appliance and made available to the authority having jurisdiction duringinspections.

03. **Derating Appliances.** All gas and oil fuel burning appliances and equipment in homes that are installed at an elevation greater than two thousand feet (2000') above sea level shall be derated according to the utility company requirements and appliance and equipment manufacturer's specifications. All required adjustments and modifications shall be performed by authorized service technicians who shall provide documentation of the derating to the inspecting authority.

04. Accessibility. All fuel burning appliances shall be accessible for inspection, service, repair, or replacement without removing permanent construction.

05. **Clearance**. Flue gas outlets and exhaust vents shall terminate not less than three feet (3') distant from any motor driven air intake discharging into habitable areas.

06. Other Appliances. Heat producing appliances not specifically mentioned in this standard shall, at a minimum, be listed and approved for use in manufactured homes and shall be installed according to the listing and the appliance manufacturer's installation instructions. 07. **Operating Instructions**. Operating instructions shall be provided to the homeowner with each heat producing appliance installed.

1002. RANGES & DRYERS.

01. Listed Standards. Fuel burning cooking range and clothes dryer appliances shall be listed for their intended use. Replacement fuel burning range and dryer appliances are not required, but are recommended, to be listed for manufactured home or mobile home use. However, they must be, at a minimum, installed according to their listings and the appliance manufacturer's installation instructions. Electric cooking range and clothes dryer appliances shall be listed for manufactured home or mobile home use or shall be manufactured so that the neutral conductor is insulated from the grounding conductor and the equipment enclosure.

02. Clearances. Ranges shall be installed so that there is a minimum vertical clearance of twenty-four inches (24") above the cooking top.

03. **Dryer Exhaust**. Dryer appliances shall exhaust directly to the outside of the manufactured home and shall not terminate beneath manufactured homes nor into any confined space. Listed nonventing dryers are not required to have an external vent.

04. **Range Exhaust Vents**. Range and cook-top appliances equipped with integral exhaust vents shall exhaust directly to the outside of the manufactured home according, at a minimum, to the appliance manufacturer's installation instructions, and shall not terminate

beneath the manufactured home or in a confined space.

1003. FURNACES, GAS STOVES, WATER HEATERS, & GAS FIREPLACES.

01. Appliance Listing. Fuel (gas or oil) burning and electric furnace and water heater appliances shall be listed for their intended use. Replacement fuel burning and electric furnace or water heater appliances are not required (but recommended) to be listed are for manufactured home or mobile home use but must, at a minimum, be installed according to their listings, the appliance manufacturer's installation instructions, and this section of this standard.

02. Installation. Fuel (gas or oil) burning furnaces, stoves, fireplaces, and water heater appliances shall be installed to provide for the complete separation of the combustion system from the interior atmosphere of the manufactured home. See Figure 1004.1. This separation shall be accomplished by one or both of the following two methods.

a. Install a direct vent system (sealed combustion system) listed or certified as components of the appliance.

b. Install the appliance within an enclosure accessible only from outside the manufactured home so as to separate the appliance combustion and venting systems from the interior atmosphere of the manufactured home. There shall not be any door, removable access panel, or other opening into the enclosure from the inside of the manufactured home. Any openings or penetrations for ducts, return air inlets, piping, or wiring shall be sealed.

03. **Combustion Air**. Combustion air shall not be taken from within any wall cavity, floor cavity, or ceiling cavity, or from a basement area. Combustion air may be taken from a

ventilated crawl space below the manufactured home.

04. **Flue Listing**. Flue gas outlets shall be listed or certified as components of the appliance and installed, at a minimum, according to the listing and the appliance manufacturer's installation instructions.

05. Appliance Compartment. All furnace and water heater appliance compartments shall have the interior walls, door and ceiling lined with minimum three-eighths inch (3/8") thick gypsum board or equivalent material having a maximum flame spread rating of twenty-five (25).

06. Securement. All furnace and water heater appliances shall be secured in place to prevent movement.

1004. SOLID FUEL BURNING FIREPLACES & STOVES.

01. Listing Standard. Solid fuel burning factory built fireplaces and stoves listed for use in manufactured homes or mobile homes may be installed in manufactured homes provided their installation conforms with this standard.

02. Minimum Stove Construction Requirements. Solid fuel burning fireplaces and stoves shall:

a. Be constructed to the Department of Housing and Urban Development Manufactured Home Construction and Safety Standards 24 CFR 3280.709;

b. Be equipped with integral door(s) or shutters designed to close the fireplace or stove fire chamber opening;

c. Be equipped with a combustion air inlet designed to conduct air directly into the fire chamber and prevent material from the hearth dropping onto the area beneath the manufactured home; d. Have a complete means for venting through the roof;

e. Have a hearth extension; and

f. Have a means to secure the fireplace or stove to the floor.

03. Labeling. The label on each solid fuel burning fireplace and stove shall include the following wording, "For use with solid fuel only" and "Approved for manufactured home use" or "Listed for manufactured home use," and contain the name of the manufacturer and listing agency, the model number, serial number, and listing number.

04. Installation. Installation of solid fuel burning fireplaces and stoves shall, at a minimum, conform to the terms of their listings, the fireplace or stove manufacturer's installation instructions, and the requirements prescribed in the following Subsections. See Figure 1004.1.

a. A listed factory-built chimney designed to be attached directly to the fireplace or stove shall be used. The chimney shall be equipped with, and contain as part of its listing, a termination device and spark arrestor.

b. The fireplace or stove air intake assembly, hearth extension, and chimney shall, at a minimum, be installed according to the terms of their listings and the fireplace or stove manufacturer's installation instructions.

c. The combustion air inlet shall conduct air directly into the fire chamber and be installed to prevent material from the hearth dropping onto the area beneath the manufactured home.

d. The fireplace or stove shall not be installed in a sleeping room.

e. A hearth extension shall be constructed of noncombustible material not less than three-eighths inch (3/8") thick.

f. The hearth shall extend at least sixteen inches (16") in front of, and at least eight inches (8") beyond each side of, the fireplace or stove opening and cover the entire surface beneath a stove or beneath an elevated or overhanging fireplace.

g. Fireplaces and stoves shall be secured in place to prevent displacement.

h. The chimney shall extend at least three feet (3') above that part of the roof through which it passes and at least two feet (2') above the highest elevation of any part of the manufactured home structure within ten feet (10') of the chimney. If a ramada is installed the chimney must conform to the requirements prescribed in **Subsection 908.05**.

i. Portions of the chimney flue, spark arrestor, and rain cap, shipped-loose for transportation purposes, shall, at a minimum, be installed on-site to the fireplace or stove manufacturer's installation instructions during the installation of the manufactured home.

j. Heat shields used with fireplaces or stoves shall have a minimum one inch (1") air space between the heat shield and any wall surface.

k. Fireplaces and stoves shall not be installed in alcoves unless specifically listed for use within alcoves.

1. Fireplaces and stoves shall be located so that no doors, drapes, or other such material can be placed, or swing closer, to the appliance than the clearances specified on the appliance label.



m. Clearances surrounding fireplaces and stoves shall not be less than the clearances specified in the terms of the listing; and

n. Combustion air shall not be taken from within any wall cavity, floor cavity, or ceiling cavity, or from any basement area.

1005. PELLET FIRED APPLIANCES.

01. **Installations**. Pellet-fired appliances may be installed in manufactured homes provided such appliances and the installations conform to the following requirements.

a. Pellet-fired appliances shall not be substituted for the required heating facility.

b. The installation of each appliance shall, at a minimum, conform to the terms of its listing, the appliance manufacturer's installation instructions, and this standard.

c. Each appliance shall be secured in place to prevent displacement.

d. Each appliance shall be accessible and removable for purposes of servicing and replacement.

e. Pellet-fired appliances shall be located so that no doors, drapes, or other such material can be placed, or swing closer to, the appliance than the clearances specified on the appliance label.

f. Clearances surrounding pellet-fired appliances shall not be less than the clearances specified in the terms of their listings.

g. Pellet-fired appliance air intake assemblies, hearth extensions, and exhaust vents shall, at a minimum, be installed according to the terms of their listings, and the appliance manufacturer's instructions. h. Combustion air shall not be taken from within any wall cavity, floor cavity, or ceiling cavity, or from a basement area.

i. Pellet-fired appliances shall not be installed in a sleeping room.

j. Hearth extensions, when required by the appliance listing, shall be of noncombustible material constructed, at a minimum, to the specifications included in the appliance listing and the appliance manufacturer's instructions.

k. Horizontal exhaust vents shall, at a minimum, be installed to conform to the terms of the appliance listing and the manufacturer's appliance instructions. Horizontal exhaust vent terminations shall be located not less than four feet (4') below, four feet (4') horizontally from, or one foot (1') above any window or gravity air inlet into any building, and not less than feet from an adjacent building. 2 Horizontal exhaust vents shall be installed not less than seven feet (7') above grade when located adjacent to public walkways. See Figure 1005.1.

1. Vertical exhaust vents shall extend at least three feet (3') above the part of the roof through which they pass, and at least two feet (2') above the highest elevations of any part of the manufactured home within ten feet (10') horizontally of the exhaust vent. See Figure 1004.1. If a ramada is installed the vents must conform to the requirements prescribed in Subsection 908.05.

m. Portions of the exhaust vent and termination, shipped loose for transportation purposes, shall, at a minimum, be installed on-site according to the appliance manufacturer's installation instructions during the installation of the manufactured home.

n. Every pellet fired appliance shall be accessible for inspection, service, repair, or replacement without removing permanent construction. Sufficient room shall be available to enable the operator to observe the burner, control, and means of ignition while starting the appliance.

1006. -- 1099. RESERVED.

DEFINITIONS

01. Accessible. Having access thereto, but which may require removal of an access panel or opening of a door.

02. Accessory Building or Structure. Any permanent structure established for use of the occupant of the manufactured home and as further defined by rule by the Division.

a. Accessory Building. An accessory building including, but not limited to, ramadas, storage sheds, and garages.

b. Accessory Structures. An accessory structure including, but not limited to, awnings, carports, decks, steps, and ramps.

03. Alteration. Any change, addition, repair, conversion, replacement, modification, or removal of, any equipment or installation which may affect the operation, construction, or occupancy of a manufactured structure. Alteration does not mean:

a. Minor repairs with approved component parts;

b. Conversion of listed fuel burning appliances according to the terms of their listing ; or

c. Adjustment and maintenance of equipment, or replacement of equipment or accessories in kind.

04. **Approved**. Approved, licensed, or certified by the Division of Building Safety or its designee.

05. Attached Garage. A garage which is joined to a manufactured home but is self-supporting and separated with fire-resistive construction.

06. Authority Having Jurisdiction. The local government which inspects and issues permits for installation, alteration, or conversion of

manufactured homes, equipment, accessory buildings and structures.

07. Awning. Any stationary structure, permanent or removable, used in conjunction with a manufactured home for the purpose of providing shelter and having a roof with supports and not more than one wall. Window awnings are excluded from this definition.

08. **Base Flood**. Defined by FEMA in 44 CFR Chapter 1 as the flood level that has a one percent (1%) probability of being equaled or exceeded in any given year.

09. **Building Drain**. That part of the lowest piping of a drainage system which receives the discharge from soil, waste, and other drainage pipes inside the walls of the manufactured home and conveys it to the building sewer.

10. **Building Sewer**. That part of the horizontal piping of a drainage system which extends from the end of the building drain and which receives the discharge of the building drain and conveys it to a public sewer, private sewer, individual sewage disposal system, or other point of disposal.

11. **Building Supply**. The pipe carrying potable water from the water meter or other source of water supply to a building or other point of use or distribution on the lot. Building supply shall also mean water service.

12. **Carport**. A stationary structure consisting of a roof with its supports and not more than one wall used for sheltering a motor vehicle.

13. Chassis. The entire transportation system of a manufactured home.

14. Clearance. The distance between two adjacent surfaces.

15. **Concealed**. Rendered inaccessible by the structure or finish of the manufactured home.

16. **Controlled Fill**. Fill shall be engineered to bear a minimum one thousand five hundred pounds per square foot (1,500 psf) structural load in which the fill material is placed in layers of soil, crushed stone, or masonry waste material, compacted, and tested to ensure that it meets specified compaction standards determined by laboratory test of soil samples from the fill material.

17. **Division**. The State of Idaho Division of Building Safety.

18. **Drain**. A pipe that carries waste, water, or waterborne waste in a drainage system.

19. **Dwelling Unit**. One or more habitable rooms which are designed to be occupied by one family with facilities for living, sleeping, cooking, and eating.

20. **Equipment**. Materials, appliances, subassembly, devices, fixtures, fittings, and apparatuses used in the construction, plumbing, mechanical, and electrical systems of a manufactured structure.

21. Feeder Assembly. The overhead or under-chassis feeder conductors, including the grounding conductor, together with the necessary fittings and equipment, or a power supply cord approved for manufactured home use, designed for the purpose of delivering energy from the source of electrical supply to the distribution panel board within the manufactured home.

22. **Footing**. That portion of the support system that transmits loads directly to the soil.

23. Foundation System. A perimeter footing and stem wall support system.

24. Foundation Set. A manufactured home installed on footings and piers and which has the perimeter enclosed with a supporting

permanent foundation footing and stem wall extending below the frost line.

25. **Frame**. The fabricated rigid substructure which provides considerable support to the affixed manufactured home structure both during transport and on-site. It also provides a platform for attaching the running gear assembly, the draw bar, and coupling mechanism to the home.

26. **Garage**. A structure located on a manufactured home site designed for the storage of motor vehicles.

27. Gas Supply. A listed connector designed for connecting the manufactured home to the gas supply source.

28. **Grade**. The fall (slope) in reference to a horizontal plane expressed in inches per foot length or as a percentage. One hundred percent grade equals twelve inches fall in one foot length.

29. **Grounded**. Connected to earth or to some conducting body that serves in place of the earth.

30. **Ground Anchor**. Any device at a manufactured home site designed to transfer manufactured home anchoring load to the ground.

31. **Ground Level Installation**. A manufactured home with a below-grade foundation system and a perimeter retaining wall or foundation which has earth back filled against it.

32. Installation. In relation to:

a. **Construction**. Work performed inside the home after it leaves the factory and which affects the arrangements and methods of construction of the home, the fire and life safety aspects of the home, and the electrical, plumbing, and mechanical equipment and systems of the home.

b. Siting. Work performed outside the home to place it on its site. This includes work associated with the manufactured home support and tie-down system, structural work, work associated with the fire and life safety aspects of the home, work associated with electrical, plumbing, and mechanical equipment, work to make up utility connections, and the work to install skirting and steps.

33. **Installer**. Any individual licensed to install, set up, block, tie down, secure, support, or install skirting to manufactured homes.

34. Labeled. Equipment or materials used in the manufacture or installation of a manufactured home, to which has been attached a label, symbol, or other identifying mark of a nationally recognized testing inspection laboratory, agency, or other organization which evaluates products to nationally recognized standards and periodically inspects production of equipment and materials to show compliance with those standards for usage in a specified manner.

35. Listing Agency. An agency that:

a. Is regularly engaged in conducting its own tests, listing, labeling, or contracting its testing procedures to a nationally recognized testing agency;

b. Maintains a periodic inspection program on production of currently listed products; and

c. Publishes, at a minimum, an annual report which is used to determine whether products have been tested to such national standards and found safe for use in a specified manner. 36. Load Bearing Device. Any equipment or device used in the support of manufactured home including but not limited to footings, piers, caps, and shims.

37. **Maintenance of Equipment**. Performing routine tasks such as lubricating or changing filters, washers, fuses, or bulbs as necessary for the continued operation of the equipment but does not include the replacement, conversion, alteration, or addition of any equipment.

38. **Manufactured Home**. A manufactured home or mobile home.

39. **Manufacturer's Representative**. An employee, dealer, or person authorized by a manufacturer through contract to act on behalf of the manufacturer.

40. **Minor Repair**. A simple repair such as replacing broken glass, fittings, devices, or fixtures, using approved component parts. This does not include the repair, replacement, conversion, alteration, or addition to, of major portions of the structural, plumbing, electrical, or mechanical systems of the manufactured home.

41. **Model.** An individual manufactured home as designated by the manufacturer, intended to be manufactured with a specific floor plan, structural components, and the type, location, and installation of plumbing, mechanical, and electrical equipment according to the plans submitted to the Design Approval Primary Inspection Authority.

42. **Municipality**. A city, county, or other unit of local government otherwise authorized by law to enact codes.

43. **Noncompliance**. A failure of a manufactured home, alteration, or installation to comply with an appropriate building code or standard.

44. **Option**. A provision made during the manufacture of a home to facilitate the future installation of any appliance other equipment (e.g., air conditioner, wet bar, or dishwasher).

45. **Pier**. That portion of the support system between the footing and the manufactured home.

46. **Porch**. A stationary structure which may be constructed with two (2) or more walls, used adjacent to, and in conjunction with, a manufactured home to provide additional space.

47. **Prefabricated Pier**. A listed or approved pier which is manufactured at an off site location but does not include concrete blocks.

48. **Ramada**. A stationary structure have a roof extending over a manufactured home which may also extend over a patio or parking space for motor vehicles, and is used principally for protection from snow, sun, or rain.

49. **Recessed Porch**. An open floor area supported by the main frame which is located outside the exterior walls of the manufactured home.

50. **Readily Accessible**. Direct access without the necessity of removing any panel, door, or similar obstruction.

51. **Repair**. The reconstruction or renewal of any part of an existing manufactured home or piece of equipment for the purpose of its maintenance (See alteration).

52. **Replacement In Kind**. Replacing equipment or accessories with approved like equipment or accessories, such as switches, thermostats, fittings, elements, or motors, but does not include the replacement of major portions of the structural, plumbing, electrical, or mechanical system.

53. Service Equipment, Manufactured Home. The equipment for connecting a manufactured home feeder assembly.

54. Set Up. See the definition of installation.

55. Site, Manufactured Home. A designated parcel of land designed to accommodate a manufactured home, its accessory structures or buildings, and accessory equipment for the exclusive use of the occupants.

56. **Skirting**. A weather resistant material used to enclose the space below the manufactured home.

57. **Stabilizing Devices**. All components of the anchoring system and support systems such as piers, footings, foundations, ties, anchoring equipment, ground anchors, and any other equipment which supports the manufactured home and secures it to the ground.

58. **Standard Set**. A manufactured home installed on footings and piers which has a perimeter enclosed by an above ground skirting or fascia.

59. Support System. A combination of foundations, footings, piers, caps, and shims that will, when properly installed, support the weight of the manufactured home.

60. **Tag.** A label or insignia issued by the Division and applied to manufactured homes to indicate compliance with federal or state laws, rules, and regulations.

61. Testing Laboratory or Testing Agency. An organization:

a. In the business of testing equipment and systems;

b. Qualified and equipped to perform or to observe experimental testing to approved standards; c. Not under the jurisdiction or control of any single manufacturer or supplier for an affected industry;

d. Which publishes reports including specified information about the equipment and systems tested and found safe for use in a specified manner; and

e. Whose methods and standards have been approved by the Division.

62. Tie. Straps or securing devices used to connect the manufactured home to tie-down anchors.

63. **Tie-down**. Any device designed to anchor a manufactured home securely to the earth.

64. Utilities. The water, sewer, gas, or electric services provided on a lot for a manufactured home.

65. Utility Connection. Includes, but is not limited to, the following:

a. Installation and connection of the manufactured home electrical feeders to the electric utility;

b. Installation and connection of the manufactured home drain to the sewer utility;

c. Installation and connection to the manufactured home water system to the water utility;

d. Installation and connection of the manufactured home fuel gas system to the gas utility.

66. Vertical Tie. A tie intended to resist the uplifting or overturning forces.

67. **Visual Inspection**. An inspection of the visible portions of completed construction for the purpose of identifying code compliance.

ACRONYMS AND ABBREVIATIONS.

The following list defines acronyms and abbreviations as they are used in this standard.

01. ABS. Acrylonitrile butadiene styrene.

02. ADA. Americans with Disabilities Act.

03. ANSI. American National Standard Institute.

04. **ASTM**. American Society for Testing and Materials.

05. AWPA. American Wood Products Association.

06. CFR. Code of Federal Regulations.

07. CPVC. Chlorinated polyvinyl chloride.

08. **DAPIA**. Design Approval Primary Inspection Agency. A state or private organization that has been accepted by the Secretary of HUD to evaluate and approve manufactured home designs and quality control procedures.

09. **FEMA**. Federal Emergency Management Agency.

10. **HUD**. US Department of Housing and Urban Development.

11. **IMHIS**. Idaho Manufactured Home Installation Standard.

12. **IPIA**. Production Inspection Primarv Inspection Agency. A state or private organization that has been accepted by the Secretary of HUD to evaluate the ability of manufactured home manufacturers to follow approved quality control procedures and provide ongoing surveillance of the manufacturing process.

13. NEC. National Electrical Code.

14. **NFPA**. National Fire Protection Association.

15. PEX. Cross linked polyethylene tubing.

16. **PSI**. Pounds per square inch.

17. PSF. Pounds per square foot.

18. PVC. Polyvinyl chloride.

19. UPC. Uniform Plumbing Code.

IMHIS 2004 Edition

SUBJECT INDEX

Access & Egress
Accessibility
Accessories
Accessory
Accessory
Accessory Buildings and Structures 69
Administrative Appeals 1
After Market Installations
Alterations
Alternate anchoring systems
Alternate anchoring systems 47
Anchoring 27, 46
Appliance Compartment, Water Heater,
Furnace
Appliance Listing
Appliance Venting
Approval
Approved Installation Materials and
Components 10, 17, 31
Attached Garages 69
Attachment to Manufactured Home 73
Authority
Basement Perimeter Support Foundation. 45
Block Pier Caps
Block Pier Caps
Block Pier Shims
Block Pier Shims
Block Pier Wedges
Block Pier Wedges
Block Piers
Block Piers
Bonding Strap Removal
Carports & Awnings
Certification of Anchor Components 29, 47
Chassis Bonding
Chassis Removal
Chimneys and Flues
Clearances for Installation
Close Up
Code
Combustion Air
Compliance
Component & Materials Specifications 10, 21
Condensation Drains

Connections
Construction Standard 73
Crossover Connection
Crossover Ducts 59
Decks, Porches, Landings, Stairs, Ramps,
and Guardrails
Drain and Sewer Connections 54
Drain Test 58
Drainage
Dryer Exhaust
Dryer Exhaust Vents
Egress and Exit
Egress Requirements
Electrical Connections 49
Electrical Equipment
Electrical Feeder Connections 49
Electrical Testing
Elevation
Enclosed Exit Doors
Enclosure
Enclosures
End Wall and Interior Wall Connections 13
Equipment Support
Erosion
Fees
Figures
Flood Resistance
Floor Access
Floor Connections
Flue Listing
Footings
Foundations and Ground Level Access 67
Foundations for Existing Home
Frost Line
Furnaces, Gas Stoves, Water Heaters,
& Gas Fireplaces
Grading
Height of Installation
Inspection Approval
Inspection Criteria
Inspections
Installation and Alteration Permits
Installation Instructions
Installation Standard

SUBJECT INDEX

Installer
Labeling
Lag Bolts
Licensing 1
Loads for Anchors
Local Jurisdiction 3
Location of Supports
Lumber or Polymer Stacked Pads 21
Main Frame Supports
Manufacturer's Installation Instructions 9
Marriage Line Connections 11
Marriage Line Supports
Mechanical Connections
Mechanical Equipment 59
Multiple Permits
Obstructions
Operating Instructions
Original Exit Door
Original Installations
Other Appliances
Other Permanent Foundation Designs 44
Other piers
Patching
Pellet Fired Appliances
Perimeter Foundations
Perimeter Supports
Perimeter Supports
Permanent Construction Requirements 15
Permanent Foundation
Permits
Permits and Inspections
Plan Reviews
Plans
Plumbing Assembly
Plumbing Tests
Porches
Power Supply
Prefabricated Awnings & Carports 68
Prefabricated Piers
Prefabricated Piers
Prohibited Construction
Prohibited Installations
Railing Installation 15, 73
Ramadas

Ramps & Guardrails	73
Range Exhaust Vents.	75
Ranges & Dryers	75
Real Property Designation	46
Required Installations	73
Requirement for Egress.	72
Ridge Beam Connections	11
Roof Support.	69
Sealing	13
Securement	76
Separation for Fire Code	69
Separation From Ground	9
Service Clearances	49
Service Equipment Connection	49
Service Equipment on Manufactured Home	49
Sewer Clean out Access.	56
Shimming	11
Ship-Loose Plumbing	
Shipped Loose Equipment	51
	10
Site Built.	68
Site Inspection.	. 3
Site Preparation.	
Skirting.	
Skirting Access.	67
Snow Loads	
Solid Fuel Burning Fireplaces & Stoves	77
Stairs.	15
Stairway Access	68
State.	. 3
Stove Construction Requirements.	76
Suitability of Site	. 9
Table 400-A	26
Table 500-A	37
Temporary Placement.	. 9
Testing	51
Tie Strapping	47
Underfloor Access	67
Underfloor Enclosures 13,	65
Underfloor Ventilation	
Unforeseen Factors.	
Unique Installations	
Unusual Installations	
Utilities Inspection	. 4

IMHIS 2004 Edition

SUBJECT INDEX

Vapor Retarder	10
Venting	62
Wall Attachment	68
Wall Support.	68
Water Connections.	53

Water Test.	57
Water Utility Size	54
Water Valve Access.	54
Windows and Doors.	68
Written Interpretations.	1

This page intentionally blank

.
IMHIS 2004 Edition

FIGURE INDEX

(See also LIST OF FIGURES, Page xv)

Figure 301.1	Figure 503.1 34, 36
Figure 301.2	Figure 504.1A
Figure 304.1 11	Figure 504.1B
Figure 304.2 11	Figure 504.1C
Figure 304.3 11	Figure 504.2A
Figure 304.4 13	Figure 504.2B
Figure 304.5 13	Figure 504.3A 44
Figure 306.1 15	Figure 504.3B 44
Figure 402.1 17, 19, 23	Figure 504.3C 44
Figure 402.2	Figure 504.4A 45, 46
Figure 402.3 17	Figure 504.4B 45
Figure 402.4 17	Figure 505.1 47
Figure 402.5 17	Figure 603.1 49
Figure 402.6 19	Figure 605.1 51
Figure 402.7 19	Figure 605.2 51
Figure 402.8 19, 21, 27	Figure 703.1 54
Figure 402.9 19, 21, 27	Figure 703.2 54
Figure 402.10	Figure 704.1 56
Figure 403.1 21, 22, 23, 25	Figure 802.1 59
Figure 403.2 23	Figure 803.1 61
Figure 403.3 23	Figure 804.1 62
Figure 403.4 25	Figure 804.2 62
Figure 403.5 25	Figure 902.1 65
Figure 406.1	Figure 902.2 65
Figure 406.2 29	Figure 905.1 69
Figure 502.1 31	Figure 906.1 69
Figure 502.2 33	Figure 907.1 69
Figure 502.3 33	Figure 908.1 72
Figure 502.4	Figure 1004.1 76, 77
Figure 502.5 33, 34, 38	Figure 1005.1 79
Figure 502.6	

This page intentionally blank

CHANGE AND COMMENT SUBMITTAL	SUBMIT TO:
Idaho Manufactured Home Installation Standard 2004 Edition	Jack Rayne Building Bureau Chief Division of Building Safety Manufactured Housing Sectior 1090 East Watertower St. Meridian, Idaho 83642

For comments or suggested revisions regarding these standards, please complete the following and submit to the address shown.

Instructions: Fill in the following information, attach all supplementary information including, but not limited to, justification based on technical and scientific facts.

SUBMITTE	R INFORM	IATION
Name:		Date:
Representing:		Phone:
Address:		Fax No:
City:	State:	ZIP:
CHANGE OR CO	MMENT IN	FORMATION
Section or Subsection No.:	· · · · · ·	Page No.:
Comment or Proposal: (Underlineproposed new	wording; str	ike out proposed deletions.)
Justification: (State problem to be solved, reaso	n for propos	al, and description of development history,
including sources and references as applicable.)		

Attach additional sheets as necessary.

Original material is considered to be the submitter's own idea based on, or as a result of, submitter's own experience, thought, or research, and to the best of the submitter's knowledge, is not copied from another source.

,

SUPPLEMENTAL INFORMATION NOT A PART OF THE STANDARD

LOCAL GOVERNMENT CONTACTS

The following pages listing the County and City contacts are not a part of the official Idaho Manufactured Home Installation Standard.

This listing is included here for information and reference purposes only.

No assurance is given that this information is up-to-date, complete, or accurate.

Users of this manual must verify the current requirements for snow load values used by the jurisdiction where the home is to be located.

Supplement Page 1

Supplement Page 2

·

,

¢

•

LOCAL GOVERNMENT	CONTACTS
------------------	----------

COUNTIES				
Jurisdiction	Building Official Primary Contact & Email	Address	Phone # Cell or Alt. #	Fax #
ADA	Ken Sommer	200 W Front Boise, ID 83702	208-287-7900	208-287-7909
ADAMS	Don Horton building@co.adams.id.us	PO Box 48 Council, ID 83612	208-253-6125	208-253-6127
BANNOCK	Kelly Sluder kellys@co.bannock.id.us	130 N 6TH Av, Ste. C Pocatello, ID 83201	208-236-7230	208-236-7235
BENEWAH	Mike Maland	701 College Av Saint Maries, ID 83861	208-245-4122	208-245-4122
BINGHAM	Allen Jensen ajensen@co.bingham.id.us	501 N Maple #203 Blackfoot, ID 83221	208-782-3179	208-785-5199
BLAINE	Bill Dyer bdyer@co.blaine.id.us	206 1st Av So Ste. 310 Hailey, ID 83333	208-788-5573	208-788-5576
BONNEVILLE	Steve Serr	605 N. Capitol Idaho Falls, ID 83402	208-529-1350 ext 1386	208-529-1159
BUTTE	Joel Vandever bic@atcnet.net	PO Box 413 Arco, ID 83213	208-527-4516	208-527-3036
CAMAS	Mike Westling	PO Box 430 Fairfield, ID 83321		
CANYON	Dave Curl dcurl@canyoncounty.org	1115 Albany Caldwell, ID 83606	208-454-7460	208-454-6633
CARIBOU	Ralph Hopkins	Box 775 Soda Springs, ID 83276	208-547-1780	208-547-0061
CASSIA	Daniel V. Barker dbarker@cassiacounty.org	1459 Overland Av Burley, ID 83318	208-878-7302	208-878-9109
CLEARWATER	Chris Lamont clamont@clearwatercounty.org	PO Box 586 Orofino, ID 83544	208-476-4815	208-476-7263
ELMORE	Myron Adamson	520 E 2nd S Mountain Home, ID 83647	208-587-2142	208-587-2120
FRANKLIN	John D. Burg	39 W Oneida Preston, ID 83263	208-852-3901	208-852-1094
FREMONT	Charles W. Allen callen@co.fremont.id.us	151 W 1st N Ste. 5 Saint Anthony, ID 83445	208-624-4643	208-624-1320
GEM	Newton Hawley	109 S. McKinley Av Emmett, ID 83617	208-365-5144	208-365-2499
GOODING	Rocford Becker	624 Main St Gooding, ID 83330	208-934-5666	208-934-5667

÷

Jurisdiction	Building Official Primary Contact & Email	Address	Phone # Cell or Alt. #	Fax #
JEROME	Dennis Brittain dbritt@ltlink.com	121 3rd Av E Jerome, ID 83338	208-324-9262	208-324-9263
KOOTENAI	Nik Bentley nbentley@kcgov.us	451 Govt. Way Coeur D' Alene, ID 83814	208-446-1040	208-446-1071
LATAH	Carol Alexander calexander@latah.id.us	PO Box 8068 Moscow, ID 83843	208-883-7220	208-883-7225
LEMHI	Gary Goodman ggary@salmoninternetcom	210 Neyman Salmon, ID 83467	208-756-6913	
LEWIS	Dale Fletcher dale_cti@orofino-id.com	PO Box 86 Orofino, ID 83544	208-476-3535	208-476-3846
LINCOLN	Sam Harris	Drawer A Shoshone, ID 83352	208-886-7709	208-644-1574
MADISON	D. Blair Manwaring	Box 389 Rexburg, ID 83440	208-356-8907	208-359-0856
MINIDOKA	Paul Aston paul.aston@co.minidoka.id.us	PO Box 368 Rupert, ID 83350	208-436-7183	208-436-1933
NEZ PERCE	Pat Rockefeller	PO Box 896 Lewiston, ID 83501	208-799-3035	208-799-3149
ONEIDA	Robert Brennan	10 Court Street Malad, ID 83252	208-766-2881	208-766-2448
OWYHEE	Chuck Koch	PO Box 128 Murphy, ID 83650	208-495-9851	208-495-1173
PAYETTE	Donald Dressen	PO Box Drawer D Payette, ID 83661	208-642-6018	208-642-6011
POWER	Michael Beitz	543 Bannock American Falls, ID 83211	208-226-7625	208-226-7612
SHOSHONE	Mark Magnus	323 Main St Kellogg, ID 83873	208-783-7751	208-783-1100
TETON	Bruce Nye inspector@ida.net	89 N Main Street No. 1 Driggs, ID 83422	208-354-2593	208-354-8496
TWIN FALLS	Lee Taylor Itaylor@co.twin-falls.id.us	246 Third Av E Twin Falls, ID 83301	208-734-9490	208-733-9645
VALLEY	Steve Brown sbrown@co.valley.id.us	PO Box 1350 Cascade, ID 83611	208-382-7114	208-382-7119
WASHINGTON	Wayne Laird wcpz@ruralnetwork.net	256 E Court Weiser, ID 83672	208-414-3631	208-414-0394

CITIES				
Jurisdiction	Building Official Primary Contact & Email	Address	Phone # Cell or Alt.	Fax #
ACEQUIA	Paul Aston paul.aston@co.minidoka.id.us	PO Box 368 Rupert, ID 83350	208-436-7183	208-436-1933
AMERICAN FALLS	Jeff Nelson afcityjeff@mailcity.com	550 N Oregon Trail American Falls, ID 83211	208-226-2569	208-226-2548
AMMON	Roger Andersen	2135 S Ammon Rd Ammon, ID 83406-6855	208-529-4211	208-524-6602
ASHTON	Mel Mikkola	PO Box 48 Ashton, ID 83420	208-652-3987	
BELLEVUE	James Riley	PO Box 449 Bellevue, ID 83313-0449	208-788-4812	208-788-2128
BLACKFOOT	Rex Orgill rorgille@ida.net	157 N Broadway Blackfoot, ID 83221	208-785-8623	208-785-8602
BLISS	Gene Behanin	625 Colorado St Gooding, ID 83330	208-934-5996	
BOISE	George Slane gslane@cityofboise.org	PO Box 500 Boise, ID 83701-0500	208-384-3803	208-388-4735
BONNERS FERRY	Gary Falcon	PO Box 149 Bonners Ferry, ID 83805	208-267-3105	208-267-7045
BOVILL	Eric Pah	PO Box 8068 Moscow, ID 83843	208-883-7220	208-883-7225
BUHL	Claude Hayes	203 Broadway N Buhl, ID 83316	208-543-5650	208-543-2884
BURLEY	Keith Bryan	PO Box 1090 Burley, ID 83318	208-878-2224	208-878-2446
CALDWELL	Darrell Mayes dmayes@ci.caldwell.id.us	PO Box 1177 Caldwell,ID 83606	208-455-3024	208-455-3050
CAMBRIDGE	Wayne Laird	256 E Court Weiser, ID 83672	208-414-3631	
CAREY	Joe Dilworth	PO Box 6 Carey, ID 83320	208-823-4102	
CASCADE	Steven Brown	PO Box 649 Cascade, ID 83611	208-382-4279	
CHUBBUCK	Ray Griffin grifray@ci.chubbuck.id.us	PO Box 2604 Chubbuck, ID 83202	208-237-2430	208-237-2409

2

CITIES				
Jurisdiction	Building Official Primary Contact & Email	Address	Phone # Cell or Alt.	Fax #
COEUR D' ALENE	Edward J. Wagner edwag@cda.id.org	710 E Mullan Av Coeur d'Alene, ID 83814	208-769-2352	208-769-2237
COTTONWOOD	Dale Fletcher cottonwd@micron.net	PO Box 86 Orofino, ID 83544	208-476-3535	208-476-3846
COUNCIL	Don Horton	PO Box 48 Council, ID 83612	208-253-6125	208-253-6127
CRAIGMONT	Robert Flynn	PO Box 250 Craigmont, ID 83523	208-924-5432	208-924-680
CULDESAC	Steve Meshihnek	PO Box 384 Asotin, WA 99402	509-243-4647	509-243-9595
DALTON GARDENS	Larry Boatwright	PO Box 2200 Dalton Gardens, ID 83815	208-676-8739	208-676-0558
DEARY	Jason Blais	PO Box 8086 Moscow, ID 83813	208-883-7220	208-883-7225
DONNELLY	Robert Mitich	PO Box 725 Donnelly, ID 83615	208-325-8281	208-325-828
DOWNEY	Kelly Sluder kellys@co.bannock.id.us	130 N 6th Av, Uite C Pocatello, ID 83201	208-236-7230	208-236-7235
DRIGGS	Jason Letham	PO Box 48 Driggs, ID 83422	307-733-5778	307-733-1454
EAGLE	Michael Mongelli buildeagle@rmci.net	310 E State St Eagle, ID 83616	208-939-6813	208-939-6827
EAST HOPE	Sandra Federoff ppark@jasewell.com	PO Box 186 East Hope, ID 83836	208-263-4160	208-263-5229
ELK RIVER	Larry Betts	PO Box H Elk River, ID 83827	208-835-4303	208-835-4303
EMMETT	Scott Buck	501 E Main St Emmett, ID 83617	208-365-6050	208-365-3064
FAIRFIELD	Mike Westling	PO Box 336 Fairfield, ID 83327	208-764-2646	
FERNAN LAKE	Brad Ziel	1250 Ironwood, Ste 220 Coeur D' Alene, ID 83816	208-699-1050	208-769-1584
FILER	William Baker	PO Box 140 Filer, ID 83328	208-326-5115	208-326-5002

IMHIS 2004 Edition

CITIES				
Jurisdiction	Building Official Primary Contact & Email	Address	Phone # Cell or Alt.	Fax #
FRUITLAND	Dwayne Holloway	PO Box 324 Fruitland, ID 83619	208-452-4421 208-707-0224	208-452-6146
GARDEN CITY	Norman B. Clark	6015 Glenwood Garden City, ID 83714	208-472-2922	208-472-2996
GENESEE	Jason Blais	PO Box 8068 Moscow, ID 83843	208-883-7220	208-883-7225
GLENNS FERRY	Curtis May	221 W Cleveland Av Glenns Ferry, ID 83623	208-366-7418 208-599-1934	208-366-2238
GOODING	Gene Behunin	625 Colorado St Gooding, ID 83330	208-934-5996	208-934-5796
GRAND VIEW	Ron Race	PO Box 128 Murphy, ID 83650	208-495-9851 208-739-3030	208-495-2051
GRANGEVILLE	Steve Meshishnek	PO Box 384 Asotin, WA 99402	509-243-4647	509-243-9595
GREENLEAF	Billie Fletcher	PO Box 252 Parma, ID 83660	208-722-6479	
HAGERMAN	Gene Behunin	625 Colorado St Gooding, ID 83330	208-934-5996	
HAILEY	Dave Ferguson hailey@micron.net	115 Main St S Ste H Hailey, ID 83333	208-788-4221	208-788-2924
HANSEN	Bill Baker	PO Box 170 Hansen, ID 83334	208-423-5158	208-423-0993
HARRISON	Dave Daniels	PO Box 73 Harrison, ID 83833	208-769-4401	208-769-4473
HAUSER	Brad Ziel	1250 Ironwood, Ste 220 Coeur D' Alene, ID 83816	208-699-1050	208-769-1584
HAYDEN	Larry Boatwright	8930 N Government Way Hayden, ID 83835-9214		
HAYDEN LAKE	Nancy Morris	PO Box 418 Hayden Lake, ID 83835	208-772-2161	208-772-4456
HAZELTON	Dwane Thompson	PO Box 145 Hazelton, ID 83335	208-678-2037 208-736-2238	208-736-2250
HEYBURN	Paul Aston paul.aston@co.minidoka.id.us	PO Box 368 Rupert, ID 83350	208-436-7183	208-436-1933

*

ŧ

LOCAL GOVERNMENT CONTACTS

CITIES				
Jurisdiction	Building Official Primary Contact & Email	Address	Phone # Cell or Alt.	Fax #
HOLLISTER	Rodney Wilson	2392 Main St Hollister, ID 83301	208-655-4225	208-655-4294
HOMEDALE	Darrell Mayes	PO Box 757 Homedale, ID 83628	208-337-4642 208-459-0617	208-337-5904
HUETTER	Larry Boatwright	PO Box 2200 Post Falls, ID 83854	208-676-8739	208-676-0558
IDAHO CITY	Steve Webb	PO Box 96 IDaho City, ID 83632	208-392-4584	208-392-4347
IDAHO FALLS	Reginald Fuller georgek@ci.idaho-falls.id.us	PO Box 50220 IDaho Falls, ID 83402	208-529-1271	208-528-5520
INKOM	Kelly Sluder kellys@ccobannock.id.us	130 N 6th Av, Ste C Pocatello, ID 83201	208-236-7230 208-251-0840	208-236-7235
IRWIN	John Meyer cityofirwin@onewest.net	PO Box 148 Irwin, ID 83428-0148	208-483-2243	208-483-2243
ISLAND PARK	Steve Foster cityofip@ida.net	PO Box 294 Island Park, ID 83429	208-558-7687	208-558-9867
JEROME	Dave Richey drichey@ci.jerome.id.us	152 E Avnue A Jerome, ID 83338	208-324-8189	208-324-8204
JULIAETTA	Steve Meshishnek	PO Box 384 Asotin, WA 99402	509-243-4647 208-299-2720	509-243-9595
KAMIAH	Steve Meshishnek	PO Box 384 Asotin, WA 99402	509-243-4647 208-299-2720	509-243-9595
KELLOGG	Mark Magnus	323 Main St Kellogg, ID 83837	208-783-7751	208-784-1100
KENDRICK	Steve Meshishnek	PO Box 384 Asotin, WA 99402	509-243-4647 208-299-2720	509-243-9595
KETCHUM	Dennis Wheeler	PO Box 2315 Ketchum, ID 83340	208-726-7801	208-726-7812
KIMBERLY	Bill Baker	3545 N 1900 E Filer, ID 83328	208-326-5115 208-539-7413	208-326-6873
KOOTENAI	Sandra Federoff	PO Box 566 Kootenai, ID 83840	208-263-2431	208-263-2431
LAPWAI	Steve Meshishnek lapwai@lewiston.com	PO Box 384 Asotin, WA 99402	509-243-4647 208-299-2720	509-243-9595

.

LOCAL GOVERNMENT CONTACTS

CITIES Building Official Primary Address Phone # Fax # Jurisdiction **Contact & Email** Cell or Alt. 130 N 6th Av Ste C 208-236-7235 208-236-7235 LAVA HOT SPRINGS **Kelly Sluder** Pocatello, ID 83201 208-251-0840 PO Box 617 208-746-1319 LEWISTON Dan Barnett 208-746-5595 building@ci.lewiston.id.us Lewiston, ID 83501 MALAD 208-766-4160 Robert Brennan 59 Bannock 208-766-4315 Malad, ID 83252 208-766-4010 MARSING PO Box 123 208-896-4122 208-896-4123 **Darrell Mayes** Marsing, ID 83639 PO Box 986 208-634-7142 McCALL Bill Housdorf 208-634-3038 McCall, ID 83638 McCAMMON Kelly Sluder 130 N 6th Av Ste. C 208-236-7230 208-236-7235 kellys@co.bannock.id.us Pocatello, ID 83201 208-251-0840 **MELBA Darrell Mayes** PO Box 209 208-495-0617 208-495-2722 Melba, ID 83641 MERIDIAN Daunt Whitman 33 East Idaho 208-887-2211 208-887-1297 Meridian, ID 83642 MIDDLETON Daunt Whitman PO Box 176 208-585-3133 208-585-6611 Middleton, ID 83644 MINIDOKA Paul Aston PO Box 368 208-436-7183 208-436-1933 Rupert, ID 83350 paul.aston@co.minidoka.id.us MONTPELIER Clair Cheirrett 534 Washington St 208-847-1241 208-847-3386 Montpelier, ID 83254 MOSCOW James Johnson 221 E 2nd St 208-883-7012 Moscow, ID 83843 MOUNTAIN HOME Leon Spidell PO Box 10 208-587-2104 208-587-2171 Ispidell@micron.net Mountain Home, ID 83647 **Dwaine Thomson** PO Box 157 208-735-7289 MURTAUGH Murtaugh, ID 83344 208-308-2689 NAMPA Dennis Davis 411 Third S 208-468-4445 208-465-2267 Nampa, ID 83651 PLYMOUTH 208-278-5338 Newton Keck 200 S. Whitley 208-278-5330 NEW Fruitland, ID 83619 208-452-4421 **Donald Horton** PO Box 48 208-253-6125 208-253-6125 NEW MEADOWS

New Meadows, ID 83654

208-741-9033

Jurisdiction	Building Official Primary Contact & Email	Address	Phone # Cell or Alt.	Fax #
NEW PLYMOUTH	Newt Keck	PO Box 158 New Plymouth, ID 83655	208-278-5338	208-278-5330
NEZPERCE	Steve Meshishnek	PO Box 367 Nezperce, ID 83543	208-937-2454	208-937-2621
NOTUS	Brad Trosky	25634 Emmett Rd Caldwell, ID 83607	208-459-6212	
OAKLEY	Dan Barker	Courthouse Burley, ID 83318	208-678-7302	208-678-9109
ONAWAY	Jason Blais	PO Box 8068 Moscow, ID 83843	208-883-7220	208-883-7225
OROFINO	John Elliott	PO Box 312 Orofino, ID 83544	208-476-4730	208-476-3634
OSBURN	Mark Magnus	323 Main St Kellogg, ID 83837	208-783-7751	208-784-1100
PARMA	Bill Fletcher	PO Box 608 Parma, ID 83660	208-722-5138	208-722-5139
PAUL	Paul Aston paul.aston@co.minidoka.id.us	PO Box 368 Rupert, ID 83350	208-436-7183	208-436-1933
PAYETTE	Russ Warden	17 S 7th Street Payette, ID 83661	208-642-6028	208-642-1412
PECK	Steve Meshishnek	PO Box 384 Asotin, WA 99402	509-243-4647 208-299-2720	509-243-9595
PINEHURST	Mark Magnus	323 Main St Kellogg, ID 83837	208-783-7751	208-784-1100
PLUMMER	Brad Ziel	1250 Ironwood, Ste 220 Coeur D' Alene, ID 83816	208-699-1050	208-769-1584
POCATELLO	Lynn Transtrum tranlynn@ci.pocatello.id.us	PO Box 4169 Pocatello, ID 83205	208-234-6160 208-681-9740	208-234-6257
PONDERAY	Patrick A Park	30336 Hwy 200 Ste. C Ponderay, ID 83852	208-236-4160	208-263-5229
POST FALLS	Sandra Gilson whammond@postfallsidaho.org	408 N Spokane St Post Falls, ID 83854	208-773-8708	208-773-2505
POTLATCH	Carol Alexander potlcity@potlatch.com	PO Box 525 Potlatch, ID 83855	208-875-0708	208-875-0130

IMHIS 2004 Edition

CITIES				
Jurisdiction	Building Official Primary Contact & Email	Address	Phone # Cell or Alt.	Fax #
PRESTON	John Burg	55 W Oneida Preston, ID 83263	208-221-6149 208-221-6149	208-852-1820
PRIEST RIVER	Glenn Miller	PO Box 415 Priest River, ID 83856	208-443-2123 208-929-8121	208-448-2232
RATHDRUM	Glenn Miller glenn@rathdrum.org	821 B Main St Rathdrum, ID 83858	208-687-2700 208-929-8121	208-687-1377
REXBURG	Val Christensen	PO Box 280 Rexburg, ID 83440	208-359-3020 208-716-1324	208-359-3022
RICHFIELD	Patrick Riley	PO Box 97 Richfield, ID 83349	208-487-2755 208-358-0052	208-487-2756
RUPERT	Paul Aston paul.aston@co.minidoka.id.us	PO Box 426 Rupert, ID 83350	208-436-7183	208-436-1933
SAINT MARIES	Mike Maland	701 College Avenue St. Maries, ID 83861	208-245-2577 208-245-4122	208-245-4122
SALMON	Gary Goodman	210 Neyman Salmon, ID 83467	208-756-6913	
SANDPOINT	Donald Carter kpvandvk@ci.sandpoint.id.us	1123 Lake St Sandpoint, ID 83864	208-263-3423 208-659-2713	208-265-1480
SHELLEY	R. Jay Rowley	101 S Emerson Shelley, ID 83274	208-357-7932 208-681-3391	208-357-3995
SHOSHONE	Gene Daniels	PO Box 208 Shoshone, ID 83352	208-886-2030	208-886-2426
SMELTERVILLE	Mark Magnus	323 Main St Kellogg, ID 83837	208-783-7751	208-784-1100
SODA SPRINGS	Blake Poulsen bpoulsen@sodasprings.id.com	9 West 2nd S Soda Springs, ID 83276	208-547-2600	208-547-2601
SPIRIT LAKE	Glenn Miller	PO Box 309 Spirit Lake, ID 83869-0309	208-623-2131	208-623-6463
SUGAR CITY	D. Blair Manwaring	PO Box 389 Rexburg, ID 83440	208-356-8907 208-317-8907	208-356-8393
SUN VALLEY	Eric Adams building@cl.sun-valley.id.us	PO Box 416 Sun Valley, ID 83353	208-622-4438	208-622-3401
TENSED	Terry Doupe	PO Box 128 Tensed, ID 83870	208-274-4395	

٦

CITIES				
Jurisdiction	Building Official Primary Contact & Email	Address	Phone # Cell or Alt.	Fax #
TETONIA	Greer Jones	PO Box 57 Tetonia, ID 83452	208-351-0798	
TROY	Richard Rader	PO Box 595 Troy, ID 83871	208-883-2665	208-835-2665
TWIN FALLS	Marianne Barker mbarker@tfid.org	345 2nd Av E Twin Falls, ID 83301	208-735-7238	208-736-2256
UCON	John Meyer	600 Tie Breaker Ammon, ID 83406	208-529-1279 208-390-8733	
VICTOR	Greer Jones greer@ida.net	PO Box 122 Victor, ID 83455	208-354-2219	208-354-2219
WALLACE	Mark Magnus	323 Main St Kellogg, ID 83837	208-783-7751	208-784-1100
WARDNER	Mark Magnus	323 Main St Kellogg, ID 83837	208-783-7751	208-784-1100
WEISER	Vernon Fisher bfisher@ruralnetwork.net	55 W Idaho Weiser, ID 83672	208-414-1483 208-642-0357	208-414-1816
WENDELL	Orville Henry, Jr. cow@northrim.net	476 4th Av E Wendell, ID 83355	208-536-6371 208-260-0060	208-536-5527
WILDER	Joe Rutledge	620 Galveston St Caldwell, ID 83605	208-455-0853 208-571-4419	208-459-3188
WINCHESTER	Steve Meshishnek winchcty@camas.net	PO Box 384 Asotin, WA 99402	509-243-4647 208-299-2720	509-243-9595
WORLEY	Mike Maland, Jr. cityofworley@icehouse.net	418 S 10th St St Maries, ID 83861	208-245-4122	208-245-7728

.

.

Idaho Manufactured Home Installation Standard 2004 Edition